
STOCK EXCHANGE PRACTICES

WEDNESDAY, DECEMBER 20, 1933

UNITED STATES SENATE,
SUBCOMMITTEE OF THE COMMITTEE ON

BANKING AND CURRENCY,
Washington, D.G.

The subcommittee met at 10:30 a.m., pursuant to adjournment
on yesterday, in Eoom No. 301 of the Senate Office Building, Sen-
ator Duncan U. Fletcher presiding.

Present: Senators Fletcher (chairman), Gore (substitute for
Barkley), Adams (proxy for Costigan), Norbeck, Couzens, and
Townsend.

Present also: Ferdinand Pecora, counsel to the committee; Julius
Silver and David Saperstein, associate counsel to the committee;
and Frank J. Meehan, statistician to the committee.

The CHAIRMAN. The subcommittee will come to order, please,
You may proceed, Mr. Pecora.

Mr. PECORA. Mr. Lord, you will resume the stand.
Mr. LORD. Yes, sir.

TESTIMONY OF ROBERT 0. LORD, PENOBSCOT BUILDING,
DETROIT, MICH.—Resumed

Mr. PECORA. Mr. Lord, do you recall a transaction involving the
purchase of a block of about 1,000 shares of the stock of the Grand
Rapids National Bank, in the name of Mr. Joseph H. Brewer ?

Mr. LORD. Very vaguely.
Mr. PECORA. HOW much do you recall of that transaction?
Mr. LORD. Practically nothing, Mr. Pecora.
Mr. PEOORA. DO you recall that there was such a transaction?
Mr. LORD. Not as to the exact number of shares, but that there was

some stock purchased in the name of Mr. Brewer.
Mr. PECORA. What, if anything, did you have to do with that

transaction?
Mr. LORD. I should say very little.
Mr. PECORA. Well, what was that very little?
Mr. LORD. I knew that Mr. Brewer was buying some of the Grand

Rapids National Bank stock.
Mr. PECORA. What did you have to do with it?
Mr. LORD. In what way, Mr. Pecora ?
Mr. PEOORA. In any way.
Mr. LORD. My recollection is very dim on that transaction, but

it took place, as I recall it, in the summer of 1929. Mr. Brewer was
at that time connected with the Grand Rapids National Bank. He
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was very aggressive in the affairs of the bank, very anxious that his
bank should become a member of the Group. And I understood that
he was purchasing some of the stock. My recollection is that the
stock was carried for him by the Guardian Detroit Co.

Mr. PECORA. The Guardian Detroit Co. was the securities affiliate
of the Guardian Detroit Bank, wasn't it?

Mr. LORD. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. And you were the president, then, of the Guardian

Detroit Bank?
Mr. LORD. It was the security affiliate of the Group. I was then

the president of the bank and also of the Group.
Mr. PECORA. And of the Group also?
Mr. LORD. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. Well
Mr. LORD (continuing). But (juite inactive in the securities com-

pany. I was vice president of it, as I recall it, and inactive.
Mr. PECORA. DO you recall how much was involved in that trans-

action in the matter of dollars and cents ?
Mr. LORD. NO, sir; I do not.
Mr. PECORA. DO you recall that it was in excess of the sum of

$850,000?
Mr. LORD. NO; I do not recall any figure at all.
Mr. PECORA. DO you recall the circumstances under which the

Guardian Detroit Co. financed the purchase of that stock for Mr.
Brewer ?

Mr. LORD. Not in detail. I remember they carried it for him.
Mr. PECORA. DO you recall at whose instance Mr. Brewer pur-

chased the stock?
Mr. LORD. I suppose at his own instance. He was a substantial

stockholder at the time in the Grand Rapids National Bank, and I
suppose he wanted to acquire additional stock.

Mr. PECORA. At the time of that transaction was the Grand
Rapids National Bank one of the unit banks of the group?

Mr. LORD. I would say it was in process of negotiation at the
time.

Mr. PECORA. And Mr. Brewer was the president of the Grand
Rapids National Bank?

Mr. LORD. I think he was chairman of the board, but am not
certain. He and Mr. Waters were associated together. Just what
title Mr. Brewer held I do not recall.

Mr. PECORA. But negotiations on behalf of the Group toward ac-
quisition of the Grand Rapids National Bank had progressed to
the point where at about the time of this stock transaction it was
practically assured that the Group would acquire control of the
Grand Rapids National Bank. Is that your recollection?

Mr. LORD. I wouldn't say no, that it was assured, but I ^ould
say it was tending favorably in that direction.

Mr. PECORA. Well, all the plans had been completed but not con-
summated about that time?

Mr. LORD. I am not certain of that, Mr. Pecora.
Mr. PECORA. DO you recall anything more in connection with that

transaction than you have just now testified to?
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Mr. LORD. AS I recall, Mr. Brewer never took up that stock, never
was able to, and never paid for it. I t therefore belonged to the
Guardian Detroit Co.

Mr. PECORA. HOW long did the Guardian Detroit Co. carry that
stock for Mr. Brewer?

Mr. LORD. I do not recall.
Mr. PECORA. Was it a period of more than a year or two ?
Mr. LGBD. I do not recall the-length of time.
Mr. PECORA. Who eventually took up the stock?
Mr. LORD. I would think the Guardian Detroit Co. took up the

stock.
Mr. PECORA. And during the time that the Guardian Detroit Co.

carried that stock for Mr. Brewer did Mr. Brewer pay interest on
the loan?

Mr. LORD. I do not know.
Mr. PECORA. DO you recall having had any correspondence with

Mr. Brewer in connection with that transaction?
Mr. LORD. I do not recall any personally; no. I might have had,

but
Mr. PECORA (interposing). What was that?
Mr. LORD. I say I might have had but I do not recall it.
Mr. PECORA. Well, then, possibly for the purpose of refreshing

your recollection, will you look at this paper which I now show you,
and which purports to be a ph6tostatic reproduction of a letter ad-
dressed by you, under date of August 24, 1929, to Mr. Joseph H.
Brewer ? Will you look at it and then tell me, first, if you recognize
it as a true and correct copy of such letter ?

Mr. LORD (after reading the photostat). I would say that that is
my letter.

Mr. PECORA. Mr. Chairman, I offer it in evidence, and ask that it
may be made a part of the record.

The CHAIRMAN. Let it be admitted, and the committee reporter
will make it a part of the record.

(The letter dated August 24, 1929, addressed to Joseph H. Brewer
by Robert O. Lord, was marked " Committee Exhibit No. 15, Dec.
20, 1933 ", and will be found immediately following where read by
Mr. Pecora.)

Mr. PECORA. The letter received in evidence as Committee Exhibit
No. 15 of this date, is as follows:

AUGUST 24, 1929.
(Personal)

MB. JOSEPH H. BREWER,
Grand Rapids Trust Buildmo, Grand Rapids, Mich.

DEAR MB. BBEWEB: Understanding that there appears to be a movement on
the part of outsiders to buy a substantial interest in the Grand Rapids National
Bank, and desiring to be of any possible service to Mr. Dudley Waters and his
associates in the bank, we are willing to have you buy for us not to exceed—

That figure is not clear. I do not know whether that is 1,000 or
1,600 shares—
of the stock of the Grand Rapids National Bank, at a price not to exceed $515«
a share.

This stock should be bought by you, issued in your name, and endorsed in
blank and forwarded to us. We will hold the stock, and you may consider this
our commitment for a period of six months from the date of purchase, to return
this stock to you or to your order, at its actual cost to us plus interest at the*
rate of 7% per annum on our investment in the stock.
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Please advise me from time,to time as to the amount of stock which ha*
been purchased, and send the stock to the Guardian Detroit Company either
for my attention or for the attention of Mr. John C. Grier, Jr.

Very truly yours.

And it is signed by you as president of the Guardian Detroit p
Mr. LORD. I do not know whether I signed it as president of the

bank or the Group.
Mr. PECORA. Well, I judge it was of the bank, because the letter

appears to have been written on the letterhead containing in its
upper right-hand corner the printed inscription: " Guardian Detroit
Bank."

Would that indicate that it was written on the letterhead of the
bank and therefore written as the president of the bank?

Mr. LORD. I t might have been written on that letterhead. Yes;
it would indicate it, as far as that is concerned.

Mr. PECORA. And that it was written by you in your capacity as
the president of that bank rather than the president of the Group?
Which was it?

Mr. LORD. Well, that would indicate it was written on bank
stationery.

Mr. PECORA. Well, was it a letter that you sent to Mr. Brewer in
your capacity as president of the Guardian Detroit Bank, or is it
your personal recollection that you wrote to him as president of the
Guardian Union Group, Inc. ?

Mr. LORD. Mr. Pecora, without seeing the original I would not
know, because it is quite possible that a carbon of the bank's
stationery might have been used.

Senator ADAMS. YOU just stated a minute ago, if I recall cor-
rectly, that your part in the Group was a very inactive part.

Mr. LORD. NO ; in the Guardian Detroit Co., the securities company.
Senator ADAMS. Oh, in the securities company.
Mr. LORD. Yes, sir. The transaction, apparently, was handled en-

tirely through the securities company, and the stock as I recall it was
delivered to the securities company.

Senator ADAMS. YOU were inactive in the securities company?
Mr. LORD. Yes, sir.
Senator ADAMS. Then the probability would be that you were

acting in your capacity as president of the bank, because of your
inactivity in the affairs of the securities affiliate.

Mr. LORD. Well, the bank did not buy that stock, and therefore I
could not have been acting in my capacity as the president of the
bank.

Senator ADAMS. Well, the letter would indicate some activity along
that line.

Mr. LORD. The bank never did buy * the stock. The stock was
bought by the securities company.

The CHAIRMAN. And the money was furnished actually by the
securities company?

Mr. LORD. Yes, sir.
The CHAIRMAN. And the stock was turned over to the securities

company?
Mr. LORD. Yes, sir. Neither a national nor a State bank can buy

stock.
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Senator ADAMS. Well, we have had a lbt of experience around here
about things it has been said could not be done and yet that were
done.

Mr. LORD. Well, I haven't the books of the securities company, but
I think they will show that the transaction was handled entirely
through the securities company.

Senator ADAMS. All that I am saying is, that because there is a
legal obstacle to it is no reason for saying it was not done, judging
by our experience here.

Mr. PECORA. Mr. Lord, has the reading of this letter awakened in
your mind any additional recollection of the facts respecting this
transaction?

Mr. LORD. NO ; I think not.
Mr. PECORA. Well, on whose initiative was thi^ transaction under-

taken, yours or Mr. Brewer's?
Mr. LORD. I would say on,Mr. Brewer's. Mr. Brewer had come

to us, and he was very anxious to have this institution a part of
the Group, and he spoke of

Mr. PECORA (interposing). Was he anxious to have it done, or
were you anxious that it should be done?

Mr. LORD. He approached me first in regard to his bank becom-
ing a member of the Group. I had known Mr. Brewer for 15 or 20
years, when I was with the Harris Trust & Savings Bank of Chi-
cago. We were old friends. He came into my office one day to talk
about his institution, that is, the Grand Eapids National Bank and
the Grand Kapids Trust Co., becoming a member of the Group. He
was very much in favor of group banking, the group-banking idea,
and thought it would be a very fine thing for the State and tor his
institutions.

Mr. PECORA. The Group at that time had been in existence about 3
months, hadn't it ?

Mr. LORD. Approximately; yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. I t was incorporated in May of 1929 ?
Mr. LORD. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. And it was not,until December 16 of that year that

the Guardian Detroit Group merged with the Union Commerce Cor-
poration, the other bank holding company?

Mr. LORD. That is right.
Mr. PECORA. NOW, you say in this letter addressed by you to Mr.

Brewer:
Understanding that there appears to be a movement on the part of out-

siders to buy a substantial interest in the Grand Rapids National Bank, and
desiring to be of any possible service to Mr. Dudley Waters and his associates
in the bank, we are willing to have you buy for us not to exceed

And I do not know whether that is 1,000 or 1,600 shares.
Mr. LORD. I do not recall which.
Mr. PECORA. Continuing, the letter says:

shares of, jfche stock of the Grand Rapids National Bank, at a price not to
exceed $515 a share.

Well, now, from that language, Mr. Lord, it would appear that
the purchase was to be made not in behalf of Mr. Brewer but in
behalf of the gentlemen named, Dudley Waters and certain unnamed
associates of Mr. Waters. Who is Mr. Waters ?
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Mr. LORD. Mr. Waters I would say was the executive head of that
bank.

Mr. PECORA. And who were the associates to whom you referred
in that letter?

Mr. LORD. His own officers and directors.
Mr. PECORA. Who were the so-called " outsiders " who had started

a movement to buy a substantial interest in that Grand Rapids Na-
tional Bank at that time ?

Mr. LORD. My recollection was that there were a lot of sharp-
shooting brokers in Grand Rapids who were trying to pick up that
stock, and

Mr. PECORA (interposing). Why do you call them " sharp-shooting
brokers"? Because they were trying to pick up the bank's stock.
Wouldn't that description also apply to anyone else trying to pick
up the stock?

Mr. LORD. I did not hear the question.
Mr. PECORA. I say, why do you call them " sharp-shooting brokers ""

simply because they were trying to pick up the bank's stock?
Mr. LORD. Because they had gotten a list of the bank's stock-

holders, which is always published, and were approaching those
stockholders, endeavoring to buy the stock without telling the indi-
viduals that there was a possibility of the bank's becoming a mem-
ber of the Guardian Group.

Mr. PECORA. Then the purpose of those brokers, as I understand
your answer, was to buy a sufficiently substantial block of the stocky
in the Grand Rapids National Bank, as to, perhaps, put them in a
position where they might prevent your Group from acquiring
control of the bank. Was that it ?

Mr. LORD. NO, I think not. I would say their position was, in
order to scalp the profit on it.

Mr. PECORA. I see. And was it your purpose to have Mr. Waters
and his associates to scalp that profit instead of the sharp-shooting
brokers ?

Mr. LORD. NO. I t was not with the idea that they were going to
make a profit. I t was with the idea of those gentlemen retaining
their interest in the stock, and in turn retaining their interest in the
Group stock which was exchanged for Grand Rapids National
Bank stock on the basis of actual value, not on the basis of market
value.

Mr. PECORA. The Grand Rapids National Bank had not yet been
acquired by the Group ?

Mr. LORD. The matter was in process of negotiation at that time.
The CHAIRMAN. Did the stock go up after that ?
Mr. LORD. I do not recall. I suppose it did. The whole market

was going up at that time.
The CHAIRMAN. What became of it finally ?
Mr. LORD. May I say this, Mr. Pecora: That both Mr. Brewer

and Mr. Waters, as I think the record will show, had among their
holdings a greater amount of stock in the Guardian Group than
they did 2 or 3 years before. In other words, it wasn't their
idea to acquire that stock at a price and sell out either that stock
or the Group stock at a higher price. Their interest was in remain-
ing in the Guardian Group and continuing as a part of the whole
picture.
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Mr. PECORA. In the light of the testimony that you gave yester-
day and the exhibits that were introduced into the record while you
were on the stand yesterday, do you still say that the officers and
the board of the Group never attempted to control or dictate the
dividend policy of the unit banks in the Group ?

Mr. LORD. I do, sir. And in that connection may I refer to and
read a portion of the minutes of the Trust Co. meeting at which that
matter of dividends that was discussed on yesterday was taken up
and declared ? Here is a copy of the minutes of the regular meeting
of the board of directors of the Union Guardian Trust Co. held
Wednesday, June 11, 1930, at 12 noon. Here are the directors who
were present:

Frank W. Blair (chairman of the board), Frederic G. Austin,
Paul F. Bagley, Judson Bradway, John A. Bryant, Harry C. Bulk-
ley, Frank Couzens, J. Walter Drake, Charles R. Dunn, John W.
Finkenstaedt, Adolph Finkenstaedt, Burch Foraker, Luman W.
Goodenough, C. H. Haberkorn, Jr., Harley G. Higbie, Sherwin A.
Hill, Charles H. Hodges, Hobart B. Hoyt, James Inglis, Andrew L.
Malott, Francis C. McMath, Fred T. Moran, Charles S. Mott, Wil-
liam K. Muir, Fred T. Murphy, Edwin H. Nelson, Phelps Newberry,
Ransom E. Olds, Joel H. Prescott, George B. Russel, John R.
Russel, Murray W. Sales, Hal H. Smith, John N. Stalker, B. F.
Stephenson, George W. Trendle, Luther S. Trowbridge, Carl B.
Tuttle, Arthur T. Waterfall, Clarkson C. Wormer, Jr.

And here is the. portion
Mr. PECORA (interposing). What was the date of that meeting ?
Mr. LORD. June 11, 1930.
Mr. PECORA. All right.
Mr. LORD. Here is the portion of the minutes relating to the

dividend:
The chairman of the board then made a report with respect to the earnings

and expenses of the Trust Co. and its subsidiaries for the month of May 1930,
and for the 5 months' period ending May 31, 1930, and recommended, in
accordance with the suggestion of the Group, the payment of a quarterly
dividend of 5 percent.

Whereupon, on motion
Mr. PECORA (interposing). Will you repeat that last clause, and

recommended what?
Mr. LORD. I t says:

and recommended, in accordance with the suggestion of the Group, payment
of a quarterly dividend of 5 percent.

Whereupon, on motion duly supported and carried, the following resolution
was adopted:

" Resolved, That a dividend of 5 percent on the capital stock of this company
be, and is hereby declared, payable June 27, 1930, to the stockholders of the
company of record at the close of business June 16, 1930."

Now, if I may continue on this subject of the dividend, I have some
information which I think would clarify this whole question which
was discussed here on yesterday. I have some figures here I must
refer to. Take the period of 3 years, 1930, 1931, and 1932: In
1930

Mr. PECORA (interposing). Go ahead. I am listening to you.
Mr. LORD. In 1930 the operating earnings of the banks and the

trust companies were in excess of $5,800,000. The dividends declared
175541—34—PT (
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by those units that year were approximately $4,330,000. That is,
tne dividends declared by the units of the Group.

Now, in 1931 the operating earnings of the banks and the trust
companies were $3,887,000 plus, and the dividends declared on the
stock by the units of the Group Co. were $3,171,750. In 1932 the
operating earnings of the banks and the trust companies were
$2,619,000 plus, and dividends were declared that year to the extent
approximately of $662,000, by those banks and trust companies to the
Group Corporation.

Mr. PECORA. That was for the year 1932, was it?
Mr. LORD. Yes; for 1932.
Mr. PECORA. And it was sometime during that period that the

Comptroller of the Currency sent out a request to banks to cut down
on their dividends, to conserve their cash resources as much as possible
in view of the times.

Mr. LORD. Sometime in 1932?
Mr. PECORA. Yes.
Mr. LORD. In the latter part of 1932 we had very full discussions

with Mr. Layburn, the chief national bank examiner of the district,
as to which bank should or was entitled to declare dividends. That
was gone over very fully, and

Mr. PECORA (interposing). Well, won't you
Mr. LORD (interposing). May I go on with this?
Mr. PECORA. Won't you please answer my question. I did not ask

you about Mr. Layburn. I asked you if it was not true that during
1932 the Comptroller of the Currency sent out a request to banks
to cut down on dividend declarations and conserve cash resources
as much as possible in view of the times.

Mr. LORD. Do you mean a general request?
Mr. PECORA. Yes.
Mr. LORD. I do not recall a request being directed to this bank.

There might have been published an announcement as to dividends,
and the general policy of the Comptroller's Department.

Mr. PECORA. Don't you recall such a request having been brought
to your attention in 1932?

Mr. LORD. I do not.
Mr. PEOORA. We will come to that later. You may now go ahead.
Mr. LORD. Taking the 3-year period, the operating net earnings

were more than $12,300,000 and the dividends declared were about
$8,164,000. In other words, in that period the unit banks and trust
companies declared in the matter of dividends slightly less than two
thirds of their operating net earnings. On yesterday particular stress
was laid

The CHAIRMAN (interposing). About what percent was that?
Mr. LORD. About 66% percent.
The CHAIRMAN. Well, I mean
Mr. LORD (continuing). Or about two thirds of the net earnings.
Mr. PECORA. Let me ask
The CHAIRMAN (continuing). Two thirds of what?
Mr. LORD. Of their operating earnings.
The CHAIRMAN. What percent on the entire capital was that divi-

dend?
Mr. PECORA. In other words, the rate of dividend.

Digitized for FRASER 
http://fraser.stlouisfed.org/ 
Federal Reserve Bank of St. Louis



STOCK EXCHANGE PRACTICES 4 2 7 9

Mr. LORD. I have not the,various rates, but can figure it out. They
-were at different rates throughout the period.

Senator COTJZENS. The chairman wants to know what percent it
was on the Group stock.

Mr. LORD. I have tried to explain that it was at different rates in
different years, and even in different quarters. In 1930 I think the
rate paid was $3.20 a share on the Group stock. In the two years
following it was gradually cut down.

Mr. PEOORA. And it was of a par value of $20 a share ?
Mr. LORD. Yes, sir. Sixteen percent on the par value of the stock

at the start, and was finally cut down to a very smal} percentage.
Mr. PECORA. GO ahead.
Mr. LORD. On yesterday in our testimony there was particular

stress laid upon the dividends of the Union Guardian Trust Co. and
on the National Bank of Commerce.

I would like to bring out the earnings of those institutions for the
3 years. For the 3-year period the earnings of the Union Guardian
Trust Co. were $1,675,000 plus. The dividends declared in that
period were $1,475,000.

In the case oi the National Bank of Commerce, you will recall there
was a consolidation of the National Bank of Commerce with the
-Guardian Detroit Bank as of December 31, 1931. Therefore it is
necessary, in discussing these dividends and earnings, of course, to
take the consolidated figures. For the 3-year period the consolidated
figures of the institution which finally constituted the Guardian
^National Bank of Commerce, the operating earnings were $5,140,000
plus, whereas the dividends declared during that 3-year period were
only $3,736,800.

Another fact that I would call to the attention of this committee
is that during that 3-year period that we are discussing on the ques-
tion of dividends, the Group Co. received in dividends from the
bank and trust company units approximately $8,164,000, whereas
during that same period the Group Co. purchased slow or criticized
assets from the units of more than $8,400,000, or more than $200,000
in excess of the dividends paid out by these units to the Group
Corporation.

In addition to that, I want to refer to my statement of yesterday
and state that during that same period, or approximately the same
period, if we include the fall and winter of 1929, the big stockholders
who you might say were benefited by these dividends, contributed
for the protection of the despositors, as I figure out the amount, more
than $12,000,000 of their own resources for the protection of the
depositors; and on top of that those same stockholders took out of
their own pockets $15,0000,000 more for the protection of the whole
situation in Detroit.

The CHAIRMAN. When was that?
Mr. LORD. In that 3-year period. There was a total of $27,000,000

out of the personal resources of those stockholders.
The CHAIRMAN. And that extended over the whole 3 years?
Mr. LORD. I t extended over the whole 3 years.
The CHAIRMAN. When did the bank troubles begin? When did

the run begin on your bank?
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Mr. LORD. Senator Fletcher, I should say that the bank troubles
in Detroit began at the time that the Detroit banks, in order to
protect 150,000 depositors in the American State Bank, assumed the
deposit liabilities of that bank.

The CHAIRMAN. When was that?
Mr. LORD. My recollection is that it was in the winter of 1931*

I t would be either 1930 or 1931. The clearing-house banks in De-
troit at that time, perhaps foolishly if we had realized the trend of
the depression, the terrific velocity of the depression—perhaps we
would and should have let that bank go; but in the clearing-house
meeting, after full discussion, it was decided by these banks that
the thing to do for those 150,000 depositors, for the other banks
in Detroit was to assume those deposit liabilities, which we did. As I
recall it, the deposits in the American State Bank at that time were
$30,000,000 odd. I have not the figure definitely in mind. But it
was very largely a savings bank with branches throughout the city
of Detroit, with workers' funds in it, and we felt that it was a
very serious matter to let that bank go down.

The CHAIRMAN. Had there been any run started on that bank?
Mr. LORD. There certainly, had, and it finally reached the point that

the banks in town bought whatever good assets they could find to pro-
tect the bank. But the velocity of the run was so serious that it
was absolutely necessary for the banks to assume that liability
unless the American State Bank was to be closed.

The CHAIRMAN. YOU do not remember whether that was in 1930
or 1931?

Mr. LORD. May I refer to a paper?
The CHAIRMAN. Yes.
Mr. LORD (after referring to a paper). I t was March 1931.
The CHAIRMAN. That is when the real trouble began ?
Mr. LORD. That is when the real trouble began. There had been

seepage of deposits in the Michigan banks.
Mr. PECORA. I t began to become acute about that time ?
Mr. LORD. I t began to become very acute.
The CHAIRMAN. Were the unit banks involved at the same time ?
Mr. LORD. Throughout the State ?
The CHAIRMAN. Yes.
Mr. LORD. NO, sir; oh, no.
The CHAIRMAN. They had no trouble then ?
Mr. LORD. NO ; except the seepage due to the depression; but there

were no active runs. Following that, a few months later—well, to
take the Detroit situation alone, there were a number of private
banks in Detroit, particularly Polish banks, in Hamtramck. I be-
lieve there were 11 of them. All of them closed their doors. Ham-
tramck is very largely a Polish district, and you know what that
class of depositors will do to a bank when they want their money.
They will just come and get it.

In the summer, as I recall it—I think it was 1931—there were
3 or 4 banks that failed in Toledo. My recollection is that the
deposits involved in those three Toledo bank failures totaled ap-
proximately $75,000,000. We used to keep for our own information
a record of the Postal Savings deposits in Detroit to watch the
trend of the deposit situation. Normally the deposits in Postal
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Savings in Detroit used to run about $7,500 a day. Due to these
Toledo bank failures, due to the local situation, and due to the sur-
rounding situation in the outlying districts of Detroit and through-
out the State, with all of these bank failures, there were days when
those Postal Savings deposits reached nearly $30.0,000. So you can
:see the trend of the withdrawal of deposits from the bigger Detroit
banks. The figures that I think I gave you yesterday showing the
•decrease in deposits from the peak of $420,000,000 plus to whatever
it was when the bank holiday came—my recollection is about $275,-
000,000 or $285,000,000—that decrease was the result of all these bank
troubles and of the depression and of the public fear and unrest.
That is the situation that we faced in Detroit.

Now, to continue about this question of dividends. Perhaps we
•should not have declared two thirds of the operating earnings out
in dividends. Perhaps we should have paid half of that. Perhaps
we should have paid no dividens; but at the time the action was
taken it was taken after full consideration, after study of the situa-
tion ; it was taken at a time when the Administration and when the
business leaders of the country were urging corporations to continue
dividends in order to keep up the buying power of the Nation, to
•create employment, and to help the worker. Perhaps we were mis-
taken. I think we were, if our foresight had been as good as our
hindsight. If we had realized that the depression was to continue
for the time it has, I think we would have said, right off the bat,
"" No more dividends until the depression is over." But when the
action was taken, it was taken after careful consideration and it
seemed the wise thing to do.

Mr. PECORA. In other words, you thought that prosperity was just
around the corner?

Mr. LORD. They said so in the paper about every 2 days.
Mr. PECORA. But you had no idea how far from your position that

corner was?
Mr. LORD. NO ; and no one else did.
Mr. PECORA. YOU assumed it was quite near, from your dividend

policy?
Mr. LORD. We assumed and hoped it was quite near. We were

told it was quite near.
Mr. PECORA. YOU have been good enough to tell this committee

that during the years 1930,1931, and 1932 the Group purchased from
various of its unit banks slow or doubtful assets of an aggregate
value of over $8,000,000?

Mr. LORD. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. From what banks were those assets purchased by

the Group?
Mr. LORD. Mr. Pecora, a record given to me shows—do you want

the trust companies also?
Mr. PECORA. Yes.
Mr. LORD. Union Guardian Trust Co., $7,500,000.
Mr. PECORA. When was that done?
Mr. LORD. That was done in two pieces: At the end of 1931,

$4,000,000, if my recollection is correct; and at the end of 1932,
$3,500,000.
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The CHAIRMAN. What does that refer to now—the purchase of
assets ?

Mr. LORD. The purchase at the carrying value on the books of the
institution of slow and doubtful assets by the Group.

The CHAIRMAN. Were they turned over to the Group ?
Mr. LORD. Yes.
The. CHAIRMAN. And that was done to help the trust companies ?
Mr. LORD. TO help the institution; yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. During those 2 years of 1931 and 1932 what dividends,,

if any, were declared by the Union Guardian Trust Co. ?
Mr. LORD. I am not sure I have those figures, Mr. Pecora.
Mr. PECORA. Well, perhaps I can give you those figures
Mr. LORD. Yes; I have them here. In 1931 and 1932, you say?
Mr. PECORA. Well, take 1930, also.
Mr. LORD. In 1930 the approximate dividend of the Union Guard-

ian Trust Co. was $925,000. In 1931, $500,000; in 1932, $50,000.
The CHAIRMAN. I would like to understand that a little better*

Suppose that I am a stockholder in that bank. You tell me the total
dividends are so many hundreds thousands of dollars. What did the
stockholders get? What was the rate percent?

Mr. LORD. There was $5,000,000 of capital stock of the Union
Guardian Trust Co. All of that capital stock, except the directors'"
qualifying shares, was owned by the Group Co. Had you been the
Group Co. owning that capital stock, your rate of dividend in 1930
would have been 18.5 percent. In 1931 it would have been 10 per-
cent. In 1932 it would have been 1 percent. Does that answer your
question?

The CHAIRMAN. Yes; that is what I wanted.
Mr. PECORA. NOW, from what other banks in the Group did the

Group purchase slow and doubtful assets during those 3 years?
Mr. LORD. The City National Bank & Trust Co. of Battle Creek,

$198,068.93. Does that answer your question?
Mr. PECORA. Yes.
Mr. LORD. Shall I continue with the purchase of the assets?
Mr. PECORA. Yes.
Mr. LORD. The National Bank of Ionia
Mr. PECORA. AS you give the names of the banks from which the

group purchased slow and doubtful assets, will you also give the
dividends paid during those years in which the purchases were
made?

Mr. LORD. City National Bank & Trust Co.—may I find out just
when those purchases were made? [After conferring.] We know
that the purchases were made in 1931 and 1932.

Mr. PECORA. IS that the Battle Creek City National Bank & Trust
Co.?

Mr. LORD. Yes, sir. This memorandum here [indicating] shows
that the purchase from the City National Bank & Trust Co. of
Battle Creek was January 8, 1932. In 1932 the City National Bank
& Trust Co. of Battle Creek paid no dividends.

Mr. PECORA. What dividends had they paid for the year preceding,
that is, the year 1931?

Mr. LORD.' They paid $24,422.20.
Mr. PECORA. IBepresenting what rate of dividend on the par

capital stock?
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Mr. LORD. I will have to get a report and find out what the
capital stock was at that time. I think it was $500,000 capital. I
will have to check it. [After referring to memoranda.] The capital
stock of the City National Bank & Trust Co. of Battle Creek on
December 31, 1931, was $600,000. Therefore the dividend amounted
to approximately 4 percent.

The next purchase was National Bank of Ionia, made on January
11,1932, $149,468.90. The National Bank of Ionia paid no dividends
either in 1931 or 1932.

The next purchase was City National Bank & Trust Co. of Niles,.
$148,491.18, on January 8, 1932. In 1932 the City National Bank
& Trust Co. of Niles paid no dividends.

Senator COTJZENS. What did they pay in 1931 ?
Mr. LORD. Three thousand seven hundred and fifty dollars, or at

the rate of—they had a capital of $150,000 on December 1, 1931—
$3,750 would be about 2% percent, I believe.

The Guardian Bank of Dearborn. The purchase of those assets
was made December 29, 1931, just before the close of the year.
The Guardian Bank of Dearborn in 1932 paid $2,500 in dividends;
in 1931, $25,997.50; and the capital stock on December 31, 1931, was
$400,000. That meant about six and a fraction percent dividend in
1931 and a fraction of 1 percent in 1932.

Mr. PECORA. What was the amount of the take-out of doubtful
assets ?

Mr. LORD. The Guardian Bank of Dearborn, from this record
given me, shows $130,646.79.

The Guardian Bank of Grosse Pointe—the take-out was made on
December 31, 1931, amounting to $99,590.18. The Guardian Bank
of Grosse Pointe paid no dividends either in 1932 or 1931.

The next item is Grand Rapids National Bank. The take-out was
on December 30, 1931. The amount reported to me was $92,353.04.
The Grand Rapids National Bank paid $25,000 in dividends in
1932 and $99,837.50 in 1931. I t had a capital stock at the close of
December 1931 of $1,000,000.

In other words, they paid 2y2 percent in 1932 and slightly under
10 percent in 1931.

Mr. PECORA. And also, in other words, in 1931 the Grand Rapids
National Bank paid out in dividends $99,000, whereas at the end of
that year the Group found it necessary to take over slow and doubt-
ful assets from that bank in the sum of $92,000 and odd?

Mr. LORD. Yes.
Mr. PECORA. I t is true, is it not, that the Group owned all of the

capital stock of the Grand Rapids National Bank?
Mr. LORD. Except directors' qualifying shares; yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. AS to which the Group had an agreement with the

directors who held those qualifying shares to exchange them for
shares of the Group ?

Mr. LORD. When they ceased to be directors. Mr. Pecora, you say
" necessary to take out." I cannot answer that question.

Mr. PECORA. I assumed it was necessary.
Mr. LORD. Advisable; certainly.
Mr. PECORA. Because it was done ?
Mr. LORD. I t was advisable or it would not have been done.
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Mr. PECORA. Well, call it advisable.
Mr. LORD. The last record of purchases of assets was the Guardian

Bank of Trenton. That was on December 29, 1931. It amounted to
$78,090.90. The Guardian Bank of Trenton paid no dividends either
in 1931 or 1932.

Mr. PECORA. Does that complete the list ?
Mr. LORD. That completes the list, Mr. Pecora.
The CHAIRMAN. What was your idea, Mr. Lord, in purchasing

stock of these banks and taking them over when they were not
paying any dividends at the time?

Mr. LORD. They were paying dividends, sir.
The CHAIRMAN. YOU just said they did not pay any for the year

you bought them.
Mr. LORD. That was after we bought them. Senator Fletcher,

all of the capital stock of the unit banks of the Group had been
acquired by the first of May, I should say, of 1930, and those banks
that were purchased were, I think, without exception, regular divi-
dend payers—certainly the older banks for quite a period of years.
The. only bank that was added to the Group after April 1930 or
May 1930, whatever the final date was, was the Guardian Bank of
Royal Oak, which we organized out of the Group funds without
issuing any stock. We put $175,000 into that capital structure to
put a bank in a community of 25,000 people that had not had a
bank for two years. There were no banking facilities there. There
had been three banks in Royal Oak, with total deposits at the time
of something over $11,000,000, as I recall it. They were all gone.
There were no banking facilities at all in Royal Oak; and the people
there, some of the prominent business men, urged us continuously
to start a bank, which we finally did. That bank is a 100 percent
open and going great guns.

The CHAIRMAN. I t seems that some of these banks which you
bought in 19S0 paid no dividends in 1931.

Mr. LORD. Correct.
The CHAIRMAN. What was the occasion for the banks dropping

off—the overhead increasing?
Mr. LORD. NO, not overhead increasing. I t was a case of the de-

pression and the business situation, Senator.
The CHAIRMAN. I would like to get clear, for my own information,

this point. Perhaps I am stupid about it. But suppose I owned
stock, say, 1,000 shares, in one of those unit banks and the Group
suggested to that unit bank that it declare a dividend of 5 percent,
and it declared that dividend of 5 percent. I own 1,000 shares as a
director of the bank. That dividend does not come to me, but it
goes to the Group, as I understand. I hold stock of the Group. I
have to have that, do I not;

Mr. LORD. AS a director in one of the unit banks you own 10 shares
of the par value of $100 each.

Mr. PECORA. In other words, the minimum amount required by
the law?

Mr. LORD. Yes, sir.
The CHAIRMAN. I understand that. What would I receive if you

declared a 5 percent dividend?
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Mr. LORD. YOU would receive the dividend that you would have
gotten in the ownership of Group shares if you were not a director
in that bank.

Mr. PECORA. In other words, the dividend on the stock of the bank
which the director had to qualify would not go to that director, but
would go to the Group ?

Mr. LORD. Because the director had assigned those dividends.
Mr. PECORA. And in return for that the Group would, upon the

declaration of its dividends, pay over to that director the amount
of dividend that he would be entitled to receive if he had at that
time the shares of Group stock taken on some basis of exchange, that
he would be entitled to receive for the bank stock upon the termi-
nation of his directorship ?

Mr. LORD. That is correct.
The CHAIRMAN. That is rather involved, to me; but as a practical

illustration tell me what dividend I would get if I had a thousand
shares.

Mr. LORD. I t would depend upon what bank and the basis of ex-
change for the shares of that bank for Group stock, Senator. I t
was different depending upon the appraised value of those shares.

The CHAIRMAN. What I am trying to> get at is this. As a director
of the Group bank declaring a dividend of 5 percent I would be
entitled to $50 dividend. But that does not come to me; that goes
to the Group. I get the dividend of the Group from the stock that
I own in that Group. What do I actually get out of that dividend?

Mr. LORD. We would have to take a particular instance and figure
it out. I will be glad to do it for you if you want me to.

Senator COUZENS. AS a matter of fact, you might not get anything
if the Group did not pay.

The CHAIRMAN. The Group was paying 3 percent, was it not?
Mr. LORD. Sixteen percent.
Mr. PECORA. $3.20 on the par value, which was $20 a share, which

would be at the rate of about 16 percent per annum.
The CHAIRMAN. In other words, a director would get a certain

dividend, a certain percent on his investment, if he got the dividend
as a director of the bank, based on the declaration of dividends there.
But he would get more if he took his dividend from the Group stock?

Mr. LORD. He might, or he might get less. Let us take perhaps
the simplest instance. The old units of the Guardian Detroit Group,
that is, the so-called " unified stock " of the Guardian Detroit Bank,
were exchanged for Guardian Group stock on the basis of five for
one. The old stock was $100 par and the Guardian Group stock
was $20 par. So you had exactly the same aggregate par value*
Now, if the Guardian Detroit Bank had declared a 10 percent divi-
dend on its stock, that 10 percent dividend would go to the Group
Co. Had you retained your old Guardian Detroit unit stock you
would have gotten that 10 percent. The Group Co. itself, by the
action of its own board, might declare that full 10 percent in divi-
dends and might declare only 5 percent in dividends on your $20
par shares. I t depended on whatever the Group directors declared
out.

Does that clarify it a little bit?
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The CHAIRMAN. At $3 a share you would get more dividend from
the Group than you would from the bank?

Mr. LORD. On the basis of par value, if all that the Guardian
Detroit Bank declared into the Group was declared on the Group
stock also, your basis of percentage on your par value of that stock
would have been exactly the same, because you had five shares at
$20 par value in exchange for one share at $100.

The CHAIRMAN. I understand.
Mr. PECORA. Mr. Lord, Mr. A. A. F. Maxwell was secretary of the

Group in 1931, was he not?
Mr. LORD. He was secretary at one time. When he resigned as

secretary I do not recall.
Mr. PECORA. And as such secretary did he from time to time send

letters to the executives of different bank units of the Group with
regard to the declaration of dividends by such bank units?

Mr. LORD. He might have.
Mr. PECORA. DO you know of instances in which he did?
Mr. LORD. Not definitely, no, because I have none of his

correspondence.
Mr. PECORA. Did he have a different form of letter from the one

that you had in communicating with executives of unit banks on the
matter of dividend declarations by such banks ?

Mr. LORD. I do not know anything about his letters, Mr. Pecora.
Mr. PECORA. Will you look at this document which I now show

you and which purports to be a photostatic reproduction of a letter
sent by Mr. Maxwell, secretary of the Guardian Detroit Union
Group, Inc., under date of June 11, 1931, to Mr. H. S. Reynolds,
president of the Union & Peoples National Bank of Jackson, and tell
me if you recognize it as a true copy of such a letter ?

Mr. LORD. Mr. Pecora, I have never seen this before. I have no
way of identifying it except that it is certainly a photostat and shows
the Guardian Detroit Union Group on the top of it. There is no
way in which I could identify it. I never saw it before. There is
no way I could identify it.

Mr. PECORA. I t is the correspondence of another man, written
not by him in his individual capacity or right but written by him
as secretary of your Group.

Mr. LORD. But I did not pass on his correspondence, Mr. Pecora.
Mr. PECORA. There was a Mr. Reynolds that was president of the

bank referred to in that photostatic copy of a letter?
Mr. LORD. Yes, indeed.
Mr. PECORA. May we have, that photostatic copy marked for

identification ?
(The document referred to, letter, June 11, 1931, Maxwell to

Reynolds, was marked for identification " Committee's Exhibit No.
16 ", Dec. 20,1933.)

Mr. PECORA. Was it part of Mr. Maxwell's duties as secretary of
the group to communicate with the executive heads of unit banks
of the group on the matter of dividends?

Mr. LORD. He was secretary of the company. I would not say
that it was particularly part of his duties.

Mr. FECORA. Whose duties was it to send out such letters?
Mr. LORD. Excuse me, Mr. Pecora. I did not get the question.
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Mr. PECORA. Of course you did not get the question. One of
;your associates was talking to you while I was addressing the ques-
tion to you.

Mr. LORD. May I have the question?
(The pending question was read by the reporter.)
Mr. LORD. I do not know that it was anyone's specific duty. The

letters that you presented yesterday would indicate that perhaps it
was my duty.

Mr. PECORA. Can't you tell us definitely whose duty it was to send
-out such letters? You were the president of this group from its
inception, and you surely ought to be able to tell us something about
"the assignment of duties.

Mr. LORD. Mr. Maxwell was secretary, and it may be that at times
he was asked to send out such letters as he did send out in confirma-
tion of verbal arrangements that had previously been made, and
verbal conversations and suggestions as to the question of dividends.
In practically every case of the letters that you referred to yesterday
in the matter of dividends, those letters were, more or less confirma-
tion of personal conversations that were had with the heads of these
various units. We had a budget. We knew what the banks were
earning. We watched their earnings, and there was always discussion
of the dividends with the heads of these institutions as to what
their institutions would be justified in paying as dividends.

Mr. PECORA. Let me read to you the language employed by Mr.
Maxwell in this letter of June 11, 1931, addressed to Herbert S.
Ueynolds, president of the Union & Peoples National Bank of
Jackson [reading] :

GUARDIAN DETROIT UNION GROUP

Intra-group Memorandum
June 11, 1931.

To Mr. Herbert S. Reynolds,
President, Union and Peoples National Banfc, Jackson.

Jfrom Mr. A. A. F. Maxwell,
tfecietary, Guardian Detroit Union Group, Inc.

To provide for the dividend disbursement for the quarter ending June 30th,
1931, on the capital stock of the Guardian Detroit Union Group, Inc., units of
the group are asked to declare dividends on their capital stock which are to be
payable in each instance not later than June 26, 1931, to holders of record on
that date.

Your proportionate share of the disbursement calls for a quarterly dividend
•of 5.9 per cent ($41,500) on the capital stock of your institution. Please for-
ward your check covering the shares registered in the name of Guardian
Detroit Union Group, Inc., and your directors (the dividends on which have
heretofore been assigned) to Mr. Bert K. Patterson, vice president and treas-
urer, said check to be received not later than June 29th, 1931.

Your acknowledgement of the receipt of this memorandum and advices when
your board has taken the necessary dividend action will be very much
appreciated.

Secretary.
Mr. PECORA. That language would indicate to you, would it not.

that the group was asking the Union & Peoples National Bank of
Jackson, in June 1931, to declare a quarterly dividend at the rate
of 5.9 percent, because that was that bank's proportionate share of
the dividend disbursement which was to be made by the group.

Mr. LORD. That letter of itself would indicate it; yes.
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Mr. PECORA. Would you suppose that Mr. Maxwell, in writing
such a letter, was transcending his duties as secretary of the group 1

Mr. LORD. I would suppose that Mr. Maxwell, in writing such a
letter, was writing it in confirmation of previous conversations that
I or some of his seniors had had with Mr. Reynolds in the matter
of dividends.

Mr. PECORA. There is absolutely no mention of any previous con-
versation in this letter, is there?

Mr. LORD. NO; but I know how the question of dividends was
handled and discussed.

Mr. PECORA. HOW was it handled in this particular case?
Mr. LORD. I do not recall, but I know the general way it was

handled. Mr. Reynolds would come to Detroit 2 or 3 or 4 times a
month to discuss the affairs of his institution and policies, and the
question of dividends undoubtedly came up in those discussions.

Mr. PECORA. YOU are quite sure of that, are you not?
Mr. LORD. On the basis of the way things were handled, Mr.

Pecora.
Mr. PECORA. I say, you are quite sure of that ?
Mr. LORD. TO the best of my recollection. I cannot pin it on that

particular date, but I do know that these discussions were constantly
had with Mr. Reynolds and the other heads of these units.

Mr. PECORA. Could you refer this committee to any correspondence
on that, to show that that was the custom and the practice ?

Mr. LORD. NO, sir: I could not; but I think if some of these unit
heads were asked, they would tell you that was the way the thing was
handled.

Mr. PECORA. All the correspondence heretofore put in evidence
with regard to the declaration of dividends by the unit banks makes
absolutely no mention of any prior conference.

Mr. LORD. I realize that.
Mr. PECORA. NOW, I want to resume the matter of the transaction

whereby there was acquired for Mr. Brewer
Senator ADAMS. Was this 5.9 percent dividend actually declared?
Mr. PECORA. By this Jackson bank? Do you know, Mr. Lord?
Mr. LORD. I do not know. I have not the record on that. What

year was that? I can tell you what they paid during the year.
Mr. PECORA. For the quarter ending in June 1931.
Mr. LORD. I have no quarterly record at all.
Senator COUZENS. What was the yearly record?
Mr. LORD. In 1931 the bank paid, according to the figures shown

Mr. PECORA. $173,000, was it not?
Mr. LORD. $173,000.
Senator COUZENS. What percent was that?
Senator ADAMS. What was the capital?
Mr. LORD. I will have to look up the capital. [After examining

papers:] On October 31 the capital stock was $700,000. I t was
about a 25 percent dividend.

Senator COUZENS. SO, in effect, that dividend of 5.9 percent was
paid.

Mr. LORD. I assume it was, Senator. I do not have it broken
down.
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Mr. PECORA. We can take it out of the realm of assumption or
speculation if you will look at this letter which I now show you.
Please tell us if that is a true and correct photostatic reproduction
of a letter sent by Mr. Reynolds to you on the date it bears.

Mr. LORD. I recognize this signature of Mr. Keynolds, You said
the letter was addressed to me. I t is not.

Mr. PECORA. I t is addressed to " Dear Pat."
Mr. LORD. Mr. Patterson.
Mr. PECORA. He was vice president.
Mr. LORD. Vice president and treasurer.
Mr. PECORA. I offer that letter in evidence.
The CHAIRMAN. Let it be submitted.
(The document referred to, letter Dec. 12, 1931, Reynolds

to Patterson, was marked " Committee's Exhibit No. 17 ", December
20, 1933, received in evidence, and the same was subsequently read
into the record by Mr. Pecora.)

Mr. PECORA. The letter received in evidence as Committee's Ex-
hibit No. 17 of this date is as follows: I t is written on the letterhead
of the Guardian Detroit Union Group, Inc., and entitled "Inter-
Group Memorandum." (Reading:)

GUABDIAN DETROIT UNION GROUP,
INTBA-GROUP MEMORANDUM,

December 12, 1981.
To B. K. PATTERSON,

Executive Vice President and Treasurer, Guardian Detroit Union Group,
Inc., Detroit.

From H. S. REYNOLDS,
President, Union and Peoples National Bank, Jackson.

DEAR PAT : During this year we paid in to the group the following dividends:
March, $31,500.
June, $41,500.
September, $50,000.
We are accruing at the rate of $31,500 and with the payment of this amount

will pay $154,500 for this year, or at the rate of $4.41 plus on our 35,000
shares.

I would like very much not to go beyond this amount unless you feel it is
absolutely necessary, but of course will do our part.

Yours sincerely,
H. S. REYNOLDS.

Mr. PEOORA. Mr. Reynolds apparently was anticipating the slogan
of the N.R.A. at that time, about " doing our part", only the part
was the part that the group desired them to perform.

Mr. LORD. During that year the operating earnings of the Jackson
bank were $226,000 plus, and he paid out $173,000 in dividends.

Mr. PECORA. During the year 1931, a year when economic condi-
tions were getting worse, generally speaking.

Mr. LORD. AS we look back; yes.
Mr. PECORA. AS you knew then.
Mr. LORD. I did not know they would get worse.
Mr. PECORA. They were getting worse currently during the year,

were they not?
Mr. LORD. I do not know that they were getting any worse, Mr.

Pecora.
Mr. PECORA. YOU, as the president of a bank and as the head of

this group controlling some twenty-odd banks in the State of Michi-
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gan, were not aware of the trend of economic conditions currently
during the year 1931 ?

Mr. LORD. That was the period when business was expected to*
improve. You know that.

Mr. PECORA. I also know that the expectations were not realized-
Didn't you know that?

Mr. LORD. They were not realized, but I did not know that they
would not be realized.

Mr. PECORA. YOU knew that currently they were not being realized,,
didn't you?

Mr. LORD. True.
Mr. PECORA. TO return to this transaction involving the acquisition-

of the 1,600 shares of the Grand Eapids National Bank stock, you*
have already identified a copy of a letter which you addressed to Mr~
Brewer under date of August 24,1929. Will you now be good enough
to look at this document which I show you, and which purports t a
be a photostatic reproduction of a letter addressed by you to Mr.
Brewer under date of September 18, 1929, and after looking at ity
tell me if you recognize it to be a true and correct copy of a letter
sent by you to Mr. Brewer on that date.

Mr. LORD. Yes.
Mr. PECORA. I offer it in evidence.
The CHAIRMAN. Let it be admitted and entered in the record.
(The document referred to, letter, Sept. 18, 1929, Lord to Brewery

was received in evidence, marked "Committee's Exhibit No. 18'%
Dec. 20, 1933, and the same was subsequently read into the record
by Mr. Pecora.)

Mr. PECORA. The letter received in evidence as Committee's Ex-
hibit No. 18 of this date, is apparently written on the letterhead of
the Guardian Detroit Bank, dated September 18, 1929, and reads as
follows [reading]:

SEPTEMBER 16, 1929.
(Personal)

Mr. JOSEPH H. BREWER,
Grand Rapids Trust Building,

Grand Rapids, Michigan.
DEAB MB. BBEWEB : Supplementing my letter to you of August 24, this will

confirm our verbal understanding under which you have bought for us a total
of One Thousand Six Hundred and One shares of stock of Grand Rapids National
Bank at an aggregate cost of $862,895.75. You may consider that our agreement
as to holding this stock, with your right to take it back from us, continues the-
same as covered in my letter to you of August 24, you to pay us the actual
cost plus interest at the rate of 7 per cent per annum on our investment in the-
stock.

Very truly yours,

President.
Mr. PECORA. Following the sending of this letter by you to Mr.

Brewer, did you, under date of November 18, 1929, send to Mr.
Brewer another letter relating to that same subject, a photostatic
copy of which I now show you ?

Mr. LORD. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. I offer that letter in evidence.
The CHAIRMAN. Let it be admitted.
(The document referred to, letter, November 18, 1929, Lord to«

Brewer, was received in evidence, marked " Committee's Exhibit No-
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19 ", December 20,1933, and the same was subsequently read into the
record by Mr. Pecora.)

Mr. PECORA. The letter which has been received in evidence and
marked " Committee's Exhibit No. 19 " of this date reads as follows
[reading] :

NOVEMBER 18, 1929.
MR. JOSEPH H. BREWER,

President, Grand* Rapids National Bank,
Grand Rapids, Michigan.

MY DEAR JOE : I did not telephone you today regarding the dinner which you
and Mr. Waters suggested be held some time next week because we have all of
us been up to our necks in trying to push through at an early date the Union
Commerce and Guardian consolidation.

I will interrupt my reading to ask you, Mr. Lord, this question.
That refers to the consolidation of the two bank holding companies
which became effective on December 16, 1929 ?

Mr. LORD. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. Under the name of the Guardian Detroit Union

Group, Inc.
Mr. LORD. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. Resuming the reading of the letter [continuing

reading] :
As a matter of fact, I gave up my trip East and have been on the job over

the week-end, having in mind that everything possible should be done to speed
up the consolidation details, and there is going into the mail tonight a notice
to the Guardian and Union Commerce stockholders, a copy of which notice
is enclosed herewith for your information. I see no reason why we can not
get together a crowd of Guardian and Union Commerce officials or directors
to attend a dinner in Grand Rapids some time next week. Mr. Blair is still
away, and as he has been feeling pretty rotten, we have hesitated to ask him
co come back. However, he is expected back the latter part of this week, and
just as soon as he returns I will get in touch with him and telephone you so
chat a definite date can be set.

In connection with the merger, we are trying to straighten out a lot of
uncompleted details. You will recall that under an arrangement with you we
bought 1601 shares of Grand Rapids National Bank stock at an aggregate cost
of $862,895.75. This stock will be exchangeable, upon consumation of our
examination of the Grand Rapids National and upon your being satisfied with
the Guardian-Union situation, for three and a half shares of our stock for each
share of yours, or a total of 5,603.5 shares. If agreeable to you, I would ap-
preciate it if you would put this matter in the form of a note to the Guardian
Detroit Bank or to the Guardian Detroit Company, the note to be signed by
either you personaUy or you and Mr. Waters according to your respective in-
terest in this stock; and I would also appreciate it if you would collateralize
the note with, say, $200,000 of additional security in the form of bonds or
other marketable stocks. I realize that this suggestion is not strictly in accord
with the original arrangement made with you, but I am making this request
in view of our expectation of being full partners with you and your institutions
at an early date. The matter of our carrying charges on this investment was
to be figured originally at 7 per cent. I am quite willing to reduce this to the
current rate of 6 per cent if you will handle the matter on the basis suggested,
and if you will sign and return one of the enclosed notes for the face amount
of the principal, namely, $862,895.75, I can have a memorandum sent to you at
a later date after the interest has been figured.

In further reference to that certain loan in the Grand National about which
I spoke to you, I feel very strongly that if I were in your position I would
arrange to have the loan paid at this time. I have information on the outside
which leads me to believe that the company's business is in far from good
shape and that their prospects for the coming year are not very encouraging.

With personal regards, I am
Very sincerely, ,

President.
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Mr. PECORA. Did Mr. Brewer agree to the suggestion you made to
him in this letter about sending in his note, or a note signed by him
and Mr. Waters jointly, for the purchase price of those 1,601 shares
of Grand Kapids Bank stock, and collateralizing it in part not only
with the stock itself, but with $200,000 worth of marketable
securities ?

Mr. LORD. Mr. Pecora, I do not recall the final outcome, how much
stock Mr. Brewer took up, or how much stock Mr. Waters took up.
I have no record.

Mr. PECORA. YOU have no recollection beyond that which you have
just given us?

Mr. LORD. NO, I have not.
Mr. PECORA. Will you be good enough to look at this letter, which

purports to be a photostatic reproduction of a letter sent to you by
Mr. Brewer under date of November 21,1929, apparently in reply to
your letter to him of November 18,1929, and tell me if you recognize
it to be a true and correct copy of a letter received by you from Mr.
Brewer on that date ?

Mr. LORD. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. I offer it in evidence.
The CHAIRMAN. Let it be admitted and entered in the record.
(The document referred to, letter, November 21, 1929, Brewer to

Lord, was received in evidence, marked " Committee's Exhibit No.
20 ", December 20, 1933, and the same was subsequently read into
the record by Mr. Pecora.)

Mr. PECORA. The letter which has been received in evidence as
Committee Exhibit No. 29 of this date is written on the letterhead of
the Grand Kapids Trust Co., Grand Rapids, Mich., dated Novem-
ber 21, 1929, and reads as follows:

GRAND RAPIDS TRUST CO.,
GRAND RAPIDS, MICH., November 21, 1929.

ROBERT O. LORD,
President Guardian Detroit Bank,

Detroit, Mich.
DEAR MR. LORD : Referring to the request contained in your letter of the 18th

instant, that I forward you note for $862,805.00 for 1,601 shares of Grand
Rapids National Bank stock:

As I said to you over the telephone this morning, while I want to be of any
assistance I can in the working out of your plans and do not want to embarrass
you in any way at the same time I prefer that our original arrangement as set
forth in your correspondence, should stand. You will recollect that when I sug-
gested you purchase this stock I told you that in view of the large holding
which I then had in the Grand Rapids National Bank I did not feel that I
should take on any additional shares. You very kindly offered at that time to
loan me the money on my note and I was obliged to decline the offer. I am
not in any different situation now than I was then and do not feel that I can
assume the obligation which you ask me to take on.

I understand, as you indicated in our conversation this morning, that it is
desirable that your institution should not be carrying a large amount of its
own stock and for that reason yoju would like to have me take this off your
hands. If there is any other way in which I can assist in relieving the situa-
tion without changing my status I will be glad to cooperate with you.

As I said this morning, possibly by talking the matter over we might evolve
some plan. Enclosed herewith you will find my check for $4,002.50, being a
quarterly dividend on the 1601 shares which, through inadvertence in my office,
has not been forwarded to you before.

Yours very truly,
JOSEPH H. BREWER.
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Mr. PECOKA. Does this letter serve to refresh your recollection con-
cerning the action that was taken with regard to this transaction
with Mr. Brewer ?

Mr. LORD. Mr. Pecora, my recollection on the final outcome of that
is very vague. I think that the Guardian Detroit Co. finally had to
take over all that stock.

Mr. PECORA. By the way, Mr. Lord, does the reading of this letter
refresh your recollection concerning the inpeption or initiation of this
transaction to this extent? Does it indicate to you now that the
reason for the acquisition of these 1,601 shares of the Grand Rapids
National Bank stock was to prevent its falling into the hands of so-
called " outsiders" at the time when you, in behalf of the group,
were negotiating to have the group acquire control of the Grand
Rapids National Bank?

Mr. LORD. Mr. Pecora, without seeing all the correspondence and
without having a chance to go through it, my recollection is so vague
on that that I just do not feel that I can testify.

Mr. PECORA. Mr. Lord, you have had the benefit, up to the present
moment, of all the correspondence with the exception of one more
letter which I will come to presently.

Mr. LORD. I t is quite possible that we desired to buy those 1,600
shares with Mr. Brewer in order to be sure that the plan of consoli-
dation would go through.

Mr. PECORA. Let us see if this will refresh your recollection more
sharply than that. He says in this letter, among other things, as
follows [reading]:

You wiU recollect that when I suggested you purchase this stock, I told you
that in view of the large holding which I then had in the Grand Rapids
National Bank I did not feel that I should take on any additional shares.

Does not that expression in Mr. Brewer's letter to you of Novem-
ber 21,1929, clearly indicate to you now that you inspired this trans-
action, because of your desire to prevent 1,601 shares of the Grand
Kapids Bank stock from falling into the hands of outsiders who, you
understood, in August 1929 were trying to purchase it?

Mr. LORD. I would say, Mr. Pecora, that Mr. Brewer probably
came to me and said:

These brokers are buying the stock, If you want this transaction to go
through and be completed, the stock must be purchased.

As I say, my recollection is so vague that I hesitate to testify.
I t took place 4 years ago. The bulk of the arrangements were
made by personal conversation with Mr. Brewer. I t was made at
a time when, as that correspondence showed, we were in the throes
of a merger of the two groups, and my own recollection on it is so
vague that I hesitate to attempt to give you the details.

Mr. PECORA. IS not that recollection refreshed by this correspond-
ence?

Mr. LORD. Somewhat; yes.
Mr. PECORA. IS it refreshed to the extent that you
Mr. LORD. Not in full; no; because I cannot remember all the con-

versations that were had with Mr. Brewer. Mr. Waters, as I recall
it, was in Europe, or on his way back from Europe, and Mr. Brewer
was working for Mr. Waters and for himself.

175541—34—PT 9 7
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Mr. PECORA. But here is Mr. Brewer, in his letter of November
21, 1929, to you, reminding you that when he suggested you pur-
chase that stock he told you that in view of the large holding which
he then had in his own bank stock he did not feel that he should take
on any additional shares.

Mr. LORD. Mr. Pecora, if that were so, why should we carry the
stock and give Mr. Brewer the opportunity of buying it ?

Mr. PECORA. That is what I want you to answer.
Mr. LORD. I do not know. I think Mr. Brewer's recollection of

that was probably different from mine.
Mr. PECORA. Did you send Mr. Brewer a reply to this letter ?
Mr. LORD. I do not know.
Mr. PECORA. In which you indicated a difference of opinion or

recollection from his?
Mr. LORD. I do not recall. I may have discussed it with him. I

may have written him. I do not recall.
Mr. PECORA. NOW, let me show you another letter, a photostatic

copy of which I show you, and which purports to be a copy of a
letter addressed by you to Mr. Brewer on this subject under date of
January 22, 1930.' Will you look at it and tell me if it is a true and
correct copy of such a letter sent by you to Mr. Brewer ?

Mr. LORD. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. I offer it in evidence.
The CHAIRMAN. Let it be admitted.
(The document referred to, letter, Jan. 22, 1930, Lord to Brewer,

was received in evidence, marked " Committee's Exhibit No. 21" ,
Dec. 20, 1933, and the same was subsequently read into the record by
Mr. Pecora.)

Mr. PECORA. The letter which has been received in evidence as
Committee's Exhibit No. 21 of this date reads as follows [reading] :

JANUABY 22, 1930.
(Personal)

Mr. J. H. BREWER,
% Grand Rapids Trust Company,

Grand Rapids, Michigan.
DEAR JOE: I have been thinking over the question of the 7,204 shares of

Guardian Detroit Union Group stock which the Detroit Company is now carry-
ing. This stock was purchased primarily for you or for you and Mr. Waters,
and while at the present time with a market of $120 the cost is two or three
points in excess of that market, I think the fair thing would be for you to take
over the stock because, frankly, I believe that within a year the stock will be
worth anywhere from 25 to 53 points more than its present selling price.

My suggestion would be that the amount due on the stock be covered in two
notes, one for $500,000 to the Guardian Detroit Bank and one for the balance
of $379,433.45 to be made to the Guardian Trust Company. Our loaning limit
in the bank is $800,000 unless we go to the board and secure the consent of
two-thirds of the board members. We probably could make a temporary loan,
using this stock as the major part of the collateral. However, it is likely that
a loan of this size might be criticised by the Banking Commissioner if it had
too large a proportion of Guardian Detroit Union Group stock as collateral.
It would be my suggestion, if you have a substantial amount of other collateral
of a readily marketable character, that perhaps some of the bank stock be
removed and the other collateral be used. This would make the loan look less
heavy with Guardian Detroit Union Group stock as security.

I realize that it is likely you will want to liquidate at some later date a por-
tion of this bank stock, but I feel it would be very distinctly to your advantage
to hold this stock for the next three to five years. I think with our situation
throughout the State and with the economies we can make and the business
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which we can build up that this stock should be worth within a five-year
period not less than $300 a share, and I, personally, would be very happy to
see you benefit by holding the stock rather than by selling it at anywhere near
present prices. Perhaps you have other securities that could be liquidated
so that you would not be carrying quite as heavy a loan against the bank
stock. So far as the bank and trust company are concerned, we are willing
to carry you on a substantial loan for any reasonable period, and it would be
my suggestion that the notes covering this particular transaction be made out
for a period of six months with the idea that they would be renewed for an-
other period of six months, subject, of course, to the understanding that the
loan would be placed elsewhere or taken care of in some other way if the
Banking Commissioner requires us to take such a loan out of the bank on
account of the collateral being represented in too large an amount by Guardian
Detroit Union Group stock.

I am enclosing herewith a statement prepared by the Guardian Detroit Com-
pany which shows the status of the transaction with interest figured up to
February 1. This statement also shows, as you will note, the two credits on
account of dividends and also the $60 check which you sent covering the sale
of one-half share of stock.

If these suggestions which I have made are satisfactory to you, if you will
let me know what additional collateral you can substitute for a part of the
J>ank stock, I will be glad to have the notes made out and sent to you so the
transaction can be completed by February 1.

I shall be glad to have your ideas on the subject.
Very sincerely,

(Signed) ROBEKT O. LORD,
President.

Now, does the reading of this letter refresh your recollection
concerning the way this transaction was eventually handled ?

Mr. LORD. Well, the. reading of that letter refreshes my recollec-
tion up to date, but I could not tell you, except that Mr. Joseph H.
Brewer finally ended up with a loan with the Guardian Detroit
Bank or the Guardian National Bank of Commerce.

Mr. PECORA. Was that because Mr. Brewer finally agreed to take
over this stock while it was being carried for him by either the
Guardian Detroit Bank or the Guardian Detroit Co. ?

Mr. LORD. I don't recall what he took over of the stock, Mr. Pecora.
Mr. Brewer had holdings in the Grand Kapids National. He had a
loan in the Guardian National Bank of Commerce. He put up
Guardian stock. He put up outside collateral.

The CHAIRMAN. DO you recall, Mr. Lord, that the notes referred
to in this letter were actually executed by Mr. Brewer ?

Mr. LORD. Well, I do recall that Mr. Brewer had a loan in the
Guardian Bank, and whether it originated in this transaction or
from some later transaction I could not swear to it. I suppose it was
in connection with this transaction.

The CHAIRMAN. DO you remember the amount of that loan?
Mr. LORD. NO : I don't have the figure.
Mr. PECORA. NOW, I want to go back for a moment, Mr. Lord, to

your letter to Mr. Brewer of November 18, 1929, marked " Com-
mittee's Exhibit No. 19." In the concluding paragraph of that letter
you make this statement:

In further reference to that certain loan in the Grand Rapids National about
which I spoke to you, I feel very strongly that if I were in your position I
would arrange to have the loan paid at this time. I have information on the
outside which leads me to believe that the company's business is in far- from
good shape and that their prospects for the coming year are not very
encouraging.
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What was that " certain loan " that you refer to in this letter ?
Mr. LORD. I cannot tell you the name of the corporation, but it

was the loan to an industrial company in Grand Eapids; had nothing
to do with this transaction whatever.

Mr. PECORA. NOW will you look at this document which I now
show you and which purports to be a photostatic reproduction of a
letter from Mr. Brewer addressed to Mr. B. K. Patterson, vice presi-
dent of the group, under date of April 13,1931, to which is attached
and in which reference is made to a letter addressed to Mr. Brewer as
President of the Grand Eapids National Bank under date of April
20, 1931, signed by Henry F. Quinn, national bank examiner? Will
you look at those documents and tell me if they refresh your
recollection in any way with regard to the subject matter thereof?

Mr. LORD. I don't recall having seen this before, but I can identify
this as Mr. Brewer's signature, sir.

Mr. PECORA. I offer it in evidence.
The CHAIRMAN. Let it be admitted.
(Memorandum dated April 13, 1931, from Joseph H. Brewer to

B. K. Patterson, together with attached letter dated April 10, 1931,
from Henry F. Quinn, national bank examiner, to Joseph H. Brewer,
and also attached tabulation of loans and discounts and bonds and
securities was thereupon designated " Committee Exhibit No. 22,
Dec. 20, 1933 ", and the same appear immediately following as read
by Mr. Pecora.)

Mr. PECORA. The letter that has been received in evidence and
marked " Committee's Exhibit No. 22 " of this date, reads as follows
[reading]:

GUABDIAN DETROIT UNION GROUP

Intra-Group Memorandum
Date April 13, 1931.

To Mr. B. K. Patterson, Vice President, Guardian Detroit Union Group, Inc.
From Mr. Joseph H. Brewer, President, Grand Rapids National Bank

DEAR MB, PATTERSON : I enclose herewith copy of letter from Mr. Henry
F. Quinn.

What are your suggestions?
Very truly yours,

(Signed) Jos. H. BREWER,
President.

There is a stamped and hand-written memorandum in the lower
right-hand corner of this letter reading as follows:

" To Mr. Waldo from B. K. Patterson, date 4r-l7.
"We must"—"must" being underscored—"charge these off.

K. O. L. does not "—" does not" being underscored—" want to dis-
turb the earnings picture. What shall all do ?"

Accompanying the letter to Mr. Patterson from Mr. Brewer is a
€opy of a letter addressed to Mr. Brewer reading as follows
{reading] ;

APRIL 30, 1931.
Mr. JOSEPH H. BREWEB,

President Grand Rapids National Bank,
Grand Rapids, Mich.

DEAR SIR : There is herewith attached a schedule of estimated losses resultant
from the examination of the Grand Rapids National Bank, Grand Rapids,
Michigan, as of March 27,1S31.
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Included in this list, as you will note, are certain items listed in the previous
examination as losses that were not absorbed by the bank.

Losses as herein estimated should, of course, be promptly eliminated from
the banks4 assets.

Yours very truly,
(Signed) HENRY F. QTJINN

National Bank Ewammer,

And attached to Mr. Quinn's letter is a schedule entitled " Loans
and Discounts ", and then follows enumeration of various loans, the
aggregate amount of which is $111,196.46.

Senator TOWNSEND. What is the date of the letter ?
Mr. PECORA. The date of the bank examiner's letter is April 10,

1931, and it is forwarded by Mr. Brewer to Mr. Patterson, vice
president of the Group, on April 13, 1931.

The schedule is as follows:

LOANS AND DISCOUNTS
Name Amount

Dewey R. Moll $79.42
Richard Marquardt 380,75
Mackinaw Shores Club 270.00
Fred Steenman 49.35-
C. T. Allen 3, 500; 0O
W. B. Banks 4, 000. 0t>
Pat Birney 3, 526.33
F. W. Cavender _ 5, 503. 87
A. D. Crimmins 9,000.00
F. G. Deane 5,000.00
Dudley Lumber Company 9,100.00
Earl Eifert 2,374.27
Ray D. Fonger 2,515* OO
H. M. Freeman 5,, 000.0G
Festus Garratt 750. 00
Grand Rapids National Company 8, 000.00
Beecher Hale 4,196.00
C. O. Hart l'3y107.0O
E. K. Hill 391. 75
Myron B. Hopkins 976. 51
C. M. Hurd 844.20
H. L. Johnson 1,156.9a
W. F. Mille » 4,. 000.00
G. W. Nicholson 3,070. 88
J. W. Parkhurst 3r800.00
Tavis Lumber Company 3,000.00
P. J. Peterson 3,000.00
B. Vande Meulen 6,000. 0O
W. E. Williams 2,962.25
Portage Point Association 5,692.00

111, 196.46 S.
BONDS AND SECURITIES

Continental States Utilities 16,706.25
Seaboard All Florida 4,275.00
American Tel. & Tel. Stock 21r00O.00

153,277.71 S.
Depreciation on fixed assets, accrued throughout the fiscal period

by reserves but not charged off at the end of the fiscal period
as should have been done 28,287.85

Total 181, 565 5a
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Mr. PECORA. NOW, referring to the memorandum in the lower
right-hand corner of Mr. Brewer's letter to Mr. Patterson [reading]:

R. O. L. does not want to disturb the earnings picture—
The reference to " R. O. L." is a reference to you, is it not, Mr.

Lord?
Mr. LORD. I would assume so; yes.
Mr. PECORA. What is conveyed to your mind by that memoran-

dum "R. O. L. does not want to disturb the earnings picture?"
Mr. LORD. I suppose that the charge-off should be made either

hj lift-outs or by charges to reserves. Now, the record shows I
:have given you this morning that in 1931 the Group Co. lifted out
3iinety-two thousand and odd also.

Mr. PECORA. Ninety-two thousand and odd dollars ?
Mr. LORD. Dollars of assets.
Mr. PECORA. And that was at the end of the year in which the

bank declared ninety-nine thousand and odd dollars of dividends?
Mr. LORD. Yes. And during that year also, according to the

figures I have here, the bank wrote off on its own books 153,000 plus.
Mr. PECORA. NO; but what I want particularly to have you tell

us, Mr. Lord, is what you had in mind when you indicated that you
did not want to " disturb the earnings picture."

Mr. LORD. I suppose it was the suggestion that those assets be
taken out without charging them against current earnings.

Mr. PECORA. Was that a general policy that was followed, in these
unit banks?

Mr. LORD. What, the general policy?
Mr. PECORA. Take out slow or doubtful assets or bad loans in a

fashion that would not disturb the earnings picture.
Mr. LORD. Mr. Pecora, the practice of banks
Mr. PECORA (interposing). No, no; not the practice of banks: the

practice of these banks is what I want.
Mr. LORD. AH right, the practice of these banks and other

banks
Mr. PECORA (interposing). No; please confine yourself to the prac-

tice of the unit banks. " Sufficient unto the day is the evil thereof."
Mr. LORD. The practice of these unit banks was to accumulate

reserves for just such a time as we ran into in 1930, 1931, and 1932,
accumulate undivided profits for the protection of that bank and its
depositors, and to take care of such necessary write-offs as took
place.

Now, you know and I know that the banks during the past 3 years,
few if any banks in the United States have been able to make their
charge-offs out of current earnings. They have made the charge-offs
out of reserves built up in former years, out of undivided profits, or
from some other part of their capital structure.

Mr. PECORA. Did the Grand Rapids Bank have any such reserves
available to absorb these bad loans?

Mr. LORD. They must have had
Mr. PECORA. At the end of 1931 ?
Mr. LORD. They must have had a capital structure that absorbed

the 153,000.
Mr. PECORA. I asked you about reserves, not capital structure.
Mr. LORD, I haven't the figures on the reserves.

Digitized for FRASER 
http://fraser.stlouisfed.org/ 
Federal Reserve Bank of St. Louis



STOCK EXCHANGE PEACTICES 4299

Mr. PECORA. Well, I am still uncertain as to what you meant by
your desire " not to disturb the earnings picture."

Mr. LORD. I thought I answered that question when I said not to
charge those losses which perhaps were incurred from loans made in
previous years to the current year's earnings but rather to reserves
or undivided profits.

Mr. PECORA. HOW do you know that the loans referred to by Bank
Examiner Quinn were loans made in previous years? The date of
those loans is not given.

Mr. LORD. NO loss would develop in 3 months, and that letter was
written in April, was it?

Mr. PECORA. April 1931. Now, I ask you again, was it the gen-
eral policy of th$ banks that were units of your group to so handle
bad loans as not to disturb the earnings statements or pictures of
those banks ?

Mr. LORD. The general policy of the banks is to set aside reserves
out of earnings, to charge losses againt reserves rather than directly
against earnings. Now, in some jrears certain charges are made
directly against earnings and in addition against reserves or against
undivided profits.

Mr. PECORA. Doesn't that tend to give an inaccurate, picture of
earnings ?

Mr. LORD. NO. I think an operating earning statement, of earn-
ings from operations, gives the most accurate picture of a bank's
earning capacity.

Mr. PECORA. NOW, where a bank, we would say, made earnings or
had earnings from operations of $500,000 in a given period of time,
and where during that given period of time it became necessary for
the bank to make some dispostion of bad loans amounting to, say,
$250,000, and the disposition made was a write-off or a take-out
as you call it-^—

Mr. LORD (interposing). Well, there i,s a big difference between
a write-off and a take-put.

Mr. PECORA. NO, I am not referring to the two things as the same.
You say " take-out." I will withdraw that question.

Where the bad loans are taken care of by a write-off or by the
setting up of reserves that has the effect of preserving the appear-
ance of the bank having actually earned from operations $500,000?

Mr. LORD. Not if the reserves statement is given also as it is
shown in the balance sheet of any bank. I don't think there is any
misconception from the standpoint of presenting the figures.

Mr. PECORA. Then what did you have in mind when you indi-
cated to Patterson that you did not want to disturb the earnings
picture?

Mr. LORD. I wanted an accurate picture of the operating earnings
of the Grand Rapids National Bank to be shown. These losses
were losses picked up from previous years' operations.

Mr. PECORA. YOU wanted the earnings to remain unimpaired or
undiminished by reason of these write-offs, didn't you?

Mr. LORD. I wantecl the earnings to be shown on the basis of the
current year's operations.

Mr. PECORA. YOU wanted those earnings so shown that they would
not be diminished by reason of these write-offs ?
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Mr. LORD. I would not say so.
Mr. PECORA. Well, is that a misstatement that I am making?
Mr. LORD. I would not say that was the only reason.
Mr. PECORA. Whether it was the only reason or not, was it a

reason ?
Mr. LORD. Mr. Pecora, I wanted the earnings of the Grand Rapids

National to show accurately for the current period. I cannot answer
it any better way than that. I am sorry.

Mr. PECORA. YOU wanted the earnings to show accurately without
their being diminished in amount by reason of write-offs for bad
loans ?

Mr. LORD. Out of current earnings for previous loans made before
1931.

Mr. PECORA. Can't you answer my question categorically?
Mr. LORD. YOU mean yes or no ?
Mr. PECORA. Yes.
Mr. LORD. Will you repeat the question?
The SHORTHAND REPORTER (Mr. Randolph):
You wanted the earnings to show accurately without their being diminished

in amount by reason of write-offs for bad loans?
Mr. LORD. Yes; I will answer that.
Mr. PECORA. And was that the general policy of the unit banks ?
Mr. LORD. I spoke of the policy in setting up reserves and charging

losses against reserves as against current performance.
Senator COUZENS. I t would appear that the bank at that time did

not have any reserves adequate to charge these off ?
Mr. LORD. Senator Couzens, I do not know what their reserves

were.
Senator COUZENS. I t would appear that way.
Mr. LORD. I t would appear so if the Group Co. lifted out that

$92,000, or that they did not want to disturb the reserves.
Senator COUZENS. In other words, when the bank examiner sent

those lists to charge off you had no place to charge off. Then what
would happen was to have them lifted out unless you wanted them
to affect the current earnings ?

Mr. LORD. Part of them were lifted out, and there were charge-offs
during that year of 150,000. But there must have been reserves.

Senator COUZENS. I am referring to this particular instance at this
particular time.

Mr. LORD. Senator, I do not know what in the final charge-off
those were charged against, whether they were part of the lifted-out
assets or whether they were part of the assets that were charged on
the bank's own books.

Senator COUZENS. Yes; but Mr. Brewer, who was president of the
bank, was writing you for instructions or suggestions as to how he
would handle the bank.

Mr. LORD. All right.
Senator COUZENS. And yet you have testified all along here that

these directors had their own independent judgment, which they
evidently had not.

Mr. LORD. He asked for suggestions, Senator.
Senator COUZENS. Yes. Well, why did he have to ask for sug-

gestions when the whole power and control of the institution was
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assumed to be in the board of directors, based on your assurance
before the

Mr. LORD (interposing). He did not have to ask for suggestions.
He chose to get outside advice from the Group, which was one of
the functions of the Group, to give advice.

Senator COTJZENS. He did not have independent judgment, then.
Mr. PECORA. Mr. Lord, do you recall that sometime in January

of this year an arrangement was entered into whereby Mr. Brewer
obtained a loan of $15,000 from the Group ?

Mr. LORD. Yes.
Mr. PECORA. Tell the committee about that arrangement.
Mr. LORD. Mr. Pecora, I can tell you from hearsay. I would

rather that it be handled by someone who knows more about it
than I.

Mr. PECORA. YOU were a party to the conversations in which that
arrangement was effected, weren't you?

Mr. LORD. I don't think so. I can tell you the hearsay, if you
want.

Mr. PECORA. Let us see what you can tell us.
Mr. LORD. All right. Mr. Brewer had a substantial loan with us.

He was carrying substantial life insurance for the protection of his
loan and his family.

Mr. PECORA. When you say " with us ", to whom do you refer?
Mr. LORD. I mean the Guardian National Bank of Commerce.
Mr. PECORA. Pardon me—was that loan account created by this

transaction whereby 1,601 shares of the Grand Eapids National
Bank stock were acquired in 1929 ?

Mr. LORD. I don't know, Mr. Pecora. That loan had been on the
books for sometime. I don't know where it originated from.

Mr. PECORA. HOW large a loan was it?
Mr. LORD. I would say somewhere between four and five hundred

thousand dollars at the end. I t had been larger and had been sub-
stantially reduced.

Mr. PECORA. All right; go ahead.
Mr. LORD. NOW, speaking of this $15,000 loan, Mr. Brewster was in

need of funds, either to pay his life insurance or interest or some
other obligations. He came to the Guardian National Bank of
Commerce to borrow the money. We felt that our holdings of
Mr. Brewer's paper was sufficient and refused to loan him the money.
He asked to secure the loan from the Group Co. itself. The Group
Co. had certain obligations to meet in New York and Chicago and did
not care to disburse their funds. Mr. Brewer was a close personal
friend of Mr. Shorts.

Mr. PECORA. Who was Mr. Shorts?
Mr. LORD. President of the Second National Bank & Trust Co.

of Saginaw.
Mr. PECORA. That was one of the units in your Group ?
Mr. LORD. That was one of the units in the Group.
Mr. PECORA. Yes.
Mr. LORD. Mr. Shorts was very anxious to help Mr. Brewer.

He apparently talked it over with hisi associates up there and sug-
gested that their bank would be willing to declare to the Group Co. a
dividend of approximately $15,000 if the Group Co. would help out
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Mr. Brewer. Now, the Group Co. did loan that money finally to
Mr. Brewer. The exact amount I think was $15,000. Mr. Brewer
was the head of the two Grand Rapids institutions. I t was felt
by the Group Co. that it would be very unfortunate if Mr. Brewer
was plunged into financial difficulties. I t would be unfortunate for
the institutions in Grand Rapids.

Now, that is very largely hearsay. I did not handle the loan. I t
was a matter either with Mr. Shorts or with Mr. Brewer.

Mr. PECORA. Are you sure that that is all hearsay ?
Mr. LORD. I would say most of it. I knew that the loan was made.

But according to my recollection it was—I may have had some part
in part of it.

Mr. PECORA. NOW, the reason I asked you that question is because
I have copy of what purports to be a memorandum dated January 13,
1933, and which is captioned " Memorandum of understanding be-
tween Messrs. Shorts, Bodman, Brewer, Kanzler, Longley, and Lord."
For your information I will read that memorandum and see if it
refreshes your recollection.

Mr. LORD. I t may.
Mr. PECORA [reading]:
Upon the representation of Mr. Brewer that he was unable to meet interest

payments on his obligations in Grand Rapids with the Grand Rapids National
Bank, the Grand Rapids Savings Bank, and the old Kent Bank and with the
Manufacturers Trust Co. of New York, and that he had requirements from the
beginning of the year until September of some $38,000 to maintain his life
insurance and his interest payments, and upon a further showing that he
needed $15,000 at once to carry him until April 1, and by the further state-
ment that he felt he could take care of these interest and insurance obligations
out of receipts that he would acquire from his two hotel properties, the Pant-
land Hotel and the Morton House in Grand Rapids, it was decided that $15,000
would be loaned to Mr. Brewer upon Pantland Hotel stock, value $45,000.

It was a further part of this arrangement that Mr. Shorts would arrange
to have the dividend of the Second National Bank & Trust Co. declared at as
early a date as possible in order to reimburse the Group Co. for this dis-
bursement.

This whole loan is made on the sole basis that it is to the interest of the
Group Co. that, particularly at this time, no disturbance arises in Grand
Rapids as a result of Mr. Brewer's being unable to meet these payments,
which disturbance it is agreed is very likely to arise and seriously affect our
Grand Rapids unit. It is felt that this arrangement is to the interest of the
New York and Chicago banks who have a large interest in the Group Co.'s
units continuing without any unnecessary disturbance, particularly at this
time, while other major matters are being arranged for.

Mr. LORD. That is in line with my statement to you, is it not ?
Mr. PECORA. Yes; substantially so.
Mr. LORD. That is my understanding.
Mr. PECORA. Yes; I would be disposed to compliment you on your

recollection of this.
Mr. LORD. Thank you, sir.
Mr. PECORA. NOW, it is clear, is it not, that in January of this

year the situation presented by this memoraudum was that Mr.
Brewer needed immediately $15,000 to take care of certain pressing
obligations; that the Group made him a loan of $15,000 to accom-
modate Mr. Brewfer and enable him to take care of his private
obligations, but that the Group, as part of the arrangement for the
making of that loan to Mr. Brewer, had arranged with Mr. Shorts,
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the head of the Saginaw bank, the Second National Bank & Trust
Co., to have that bank declare a special dividend which would be
paid to the Group as a stockholder of the Saginaw bank in an
amount that would more than cover the $15,000 loan which the
Group made to Mr. Brewer?

Mr. LORD. I think that is so, and I see nothing out of the way
with it. If the Saginaw bank's earnings were sufficient to declare
a special dividend of $15,000 to the Group and the Group cared to
loan it to Mr. Brewer on his security, I see nothing out of the way
about it.

Mr. PECORA. YOU see nothing wrong with a unit bank declaring
a special dividend?

Mr. LORD. NO.
Mr. PECORA. Which was to be paid to the Group ?
Mr. LORD. Yes.
Mr. PECORA. In order to reimburse the Group for the making of a

loan to Mr. Brewer ?
Mr. LORD. With security as collateral.
Mr. PECORA. YOU thought that was a proper exercise of the

Group's influence over its unit bank, did you?
Mr. LORD; DO you think it was the Group's influence ?
Mr. PECORA. What is that?
Mr. LORD. I don't think it was the Group's influence. I think

this suggestion probably came from Mr. Shorts.
Mr. PECORA. Did Mr. Shorts suggest that the Group make this

loan to Mr. Brewer and in return for the making of such loan
his bank would declare a special dividend which would be paid
to the Group and the amount of which would more than cover the
loan?

Mr. LORD. Mr. Pecora, I am quite certain that nobody in the oper-
ating heads, either Mr. Kanzler or myself, of the Group, suggested
to the Saginaw bank that they declare the dividend to help Mr.
Brewer. The suggestion must have come from Mr. Shorts.

Mr. PECORA. Well now, this memorandum that I have read to you
is entitled, I repeat, " The memorandum of understanding between
Messrs. Shorts, Bodman, Brewer, Kanzler, Longley, and Lord."

Mr. LORD. Yes.
Mr. PECORA. NOW, Mr. Shorts was the executive head of the

Saginaw bank, was he not?
Mr. LORD. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. Mr. Bodman was not connected with the Saginaw

bank, was he ?
Mr. LORD. NO, sir.
Mr. PECORA. Mr. Brewer was not connected with the Saginaw

bank, was he ?
Mr. LORD. NO, sir.
Mr. PECORA. Mr. Kanzler was not connected with the Saginaw

bank, was he?
Mr. LORD. NO, sir.
Mr. PECORA. Mr. Longley was not, was he ?
Mr. LORD. NO. sir.
Mr. PECORA. And you were not?
Mr. LORD. NO, sir.
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Mr. PEOORA. SO that, at this conference of 6 persons named, only
1 was an officer or director of the Saginaw bank, and the other 5
were officers and/or directors of the Group; is that correct ?

Mr. LOUD. Yes, sir. Isn't it possible the suggestion could have
come from that one out of the six ?

Mr. PECORA. For the benefit of the other 5 ?
Mr. LORD. For the benefit of Mr. Brewer.
Mr. PECORA. For the benefit of the Group represented by the other

five, wasn't it?
Mr. LORD. I would say for the benefit of Mr. Brewer.
Mr. PECORA. Well, the 5 of the 6 persons who took part in this

understanding or reached this understanding were officers and di-
rectors of the Group and the other one was an officer and director of
the bank, the Saginaw bank. That is the situation.

Mr. LORD. Well, they were not all officers, but they were all
directors.

The CHAIRMAN. YOU referred to some institution in Grand Rapids
that Mr. Brewer was interested in. The First National Bank was
one, and what was the other?

Sir. LORD. The Grand Rapids National Bank and the Grand
Rapids Trust Co., Senator Fletcher.

The CHAIRMAN. And what became of them?
Mr. LORD. Well, the Grand Rapids National has been reorganized,

and I think the trust company is in process or has been. Mr.
Brewer is head of the new Grand Rapids reorganized bank.

The CHAIRMAN. When was that reorganized?
Mr. LORD. Some time this summer, as I remember.
Mr. PECORA. NOW, I want to go back to Mr. Brewer's letter td you

of November 21, 1929, which was received in evidence as exhibit no.
20 this morning, and let me read this portion of the letter to you
[reading] :

I understand, as you indicated in our conversation this morning, that it is
desirable that your institution should not be carrying a large amount of its own
stock, and for that reason you would like to have me take this off your hands.

Mr. LORD. What he was referring to was carrying Group stock.
Mr. PECORA. I was just going to ask you. What is that?
Mr. LORD. What he was referring to was Guardian Detroit Union

Group stock.
Senator COUZENS. Who put up the money to buy these 1,601 shares

of Grand Eapids National?
Mr. LORD. The securities company from their capital.
Mr. PECORA. YOU mean the Guardian Detroit Co., which was the

securities affiliate of the Guardian Detroit Bank?
Mr. LORD. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. Of which you were the president?
Mr. LORD. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. Were you also the president of the securities affiliate?
Mr. LORD. I was not, sir.
Senator COTJZENS. Where did they get the money to
Mr. LORD (interposing). They had 5 million capital and they had

Group bank credit in New YorK and Chicago.
Senator COUZENS. Were they borrowing from New York and

Chicago at the time they put up this money?
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Mr. LORD. I don't recall, Senator. They were substantial bor-
rowers in both New York and Chicago.

The CHAIRMAN. The committee will now take a recess until 2
o'clock.

(Accordingly, at 1 p.m., a recess was taken until 2 p.m. of the same
day.)

AFTER RECESS

(The subcommittee resumed at 2 p.m., on the expiration of the
noon recess.)

The CHAIRMAN. The subcommittee will resume. You may pro-
ceed, Mr. PECORA.

TESTIMONY OP ROBERT 0. LORD, PENOBSCOT BUILDING*
DETROIT, MICH.—Resumed

Mr. PECORA. Mr. Lord, I am not quite certain whether in your
testimony this forenoon you told the committee who eventually took
up the 1,601 shares of the stock of the Grand Rapids National Bank
that was referred to in connection with your correspondence with
Mr. Brewer on that subject.

Mr. LORD. Mr. Pecora, I told you in my testimony, I believe, that
I did not know who eventually took up tnat stock, but I was rather
under the impression that the Guardian Detroit Co. had to keep it»

May I say something, Mr. Pecora?
Mr. PEGORA. GO ahead.
Mr. LORD. With regard to our discussion this morning—and this

is rather interesting—as to the prognostications for business in 1031,
at the time of some of these dividends, here is a clipping from the
New York Times of March 8,1931, which gives the prognostications
of 13 services, and if I may, I will just read it. I t is very brief.

The Harvard Economic Society's prognostication was this:
The business depression is apparently close to if not actually at bottom.

The National City Bank of New York in their monthly paper says:
Business men no longer feel they are looking down a black hole, but that

they have taken the measure of the depression.

Cleveland Trust Co. (Colonel Ayres) says:
Present indications are that we are at or near the bottom of this depression.

Babson's Statistical Organization says:
Many think the rapid recovery in stock prices is sure sign clouds of 1900

have lifted. We do not agree.

Federal Reserve Bank at New York said:
A few important indicators of business activity showed signs of greater

activity.

Guaranty Trust Co., of New York, said:
Indications are that immediate future will witness continued readjustment.

The Irving Trust Co., New York, said:
Now certain that a number of basic industries have made heactway recently.

Brookmire Economic Service, Inc., said:
The major decline, has approximately readied bottom.
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Alexander Hamilton Institute said:
General business situation featured by moderately encouraging developments.
Van Strum Financial Service said:
Business recovery should continue after completion of seasonal upswing.
Investors Research Bureau, Inc., said:
Current reports reveal little more than usual seasonal fluctuations.
Wetsel Market Bureau, Inc., said:
Business shows signs of having turned the corner but recovery will be slow.
Silberling Business Service said:
It can hardly be said that there is any certain indication ot a final return

not subject to relapse.
Just a little indication of what anybody's prognostication

amounted to.
The CHAIRMAN. What is the date of that?
Mr. LORD. March 8, 1931. This is clipped from the New York

Times.
Mr. PECORA. Taking all those prognostications as a whole they did

not tend to build up much optimism, did they?
Mr. LORD. NO. I t would vindicate from the trend of them, that

they thought that the depression had reached the bottom and that
the recovery, whatever it might be, would be slow. But that is
rather interesting.

Mr. PECORA. Which was no ground for optimism as expressed in
dividend declarations, was it?

Mr. LORD. Well, it depends on the diyidend declarations.
Mr. PECORA. YOU remember that yesterday I asked you some

questions as to whether or not the Comptroller of the Currency in
the year of either 1931 or 1932 had requested banks to be extremely
cautious and conservative about dividend declarations?

Mr. LORD. YOU asked that question this morning, Mr. Pecora.
Mr. PECORA. Yes; this morning. Now will you please look at the

document which I now show you, and which purports to be a photo-
statie reproduction of a letter addressed to Mr. Maxwell, the secre-
tary of your Group, under date of September 17, 1931, by Mr. F. M.
Brandon, then the president of the City National Bank & Trust Co.
of Niles, Mich. Do you recognize it as a true and correct copy oi a
letter among the files of your Group that was received by Mr. Max-
well [handing same to Mr. Lord] ?

Mr. LORD (after examining same). I recognize Mr. Brandon's
signature. I have no doubt of it.

Mr. PECORA. I offer that in evidence.
The CHAIRMAN. I t may be received in evidence and placed in the

record.
(Photostatic copy of memorandum to A. A. F. Maxwell from F. M,

Brandon, dated Sept. 17, 1931, was received in evidence and marked
" Committee Exhibit No, 23 of Dec. 20,1933.")

Mr. PECORA. The letter received in evidence as committee's exhibit
no. 23 reads as follows. I t is on the letterhead of the Guardian
Detroit Union Group, Inc., entitled:
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INTRA-GROTJF MEMORANDUM

To Mr. A. A. F. MAXWELL, Secretary Guardian Detroit Union Group, Inc.
From Mr. F. M. BRANDON, President City National Bank & Trust Company,

Niles, Mich.
Subject

Mr. LORD. Excuse me, Mr. Pecora, what was the date of that?
Mr. PECORA. September 17, 1931. [Continuing reading:]

DATE SEPTEMBER 17, 1931.
DEAR MR. MAXWELL: Your memorandum of July 16 concerning the dividend

requirements of units of the Guardian Detroit Union Group, Inc. is received.
The September meeting of our Board of Directors was held yesterday and

the matter of dividends was discussed and no action taken. This is in har-
mony with the request of the Comptroller of the Currency, that current profits
be used instead to take care of depreciation in the securities account.

If for any reason the management of the Group feel that different action
should be taken and will promtply advise us, we shall call a special meeting of
the Board of Directors for further consideration of the subject and will, there-
fore, appreciate hearing from you promptly.

Yours very truly,
(Signed) F. M. BRANDON

President.

Mr. PECORA. DO you recall what response, if any, was made to this
letter from Mr. Brandon?

Mr. LORD. I do not.
Mr. PECORA. I now show you another document purporting to be a

photostatic copy of a letter addressed to Mr. B. K. Patterson, the
vice president of the Guardian Detroit Union Group, Inc., by Mr.
Henry F. Quinn, national bank examiner, under date of Septem-
ber 19, 1931, and ask you if you recognize it to be a true and correct
copy of a letter received by Mr. Patterson and included in the files
of the Group.

Mr. LORD. I do not think I ever saw the letter before, nor Mr.
Quinn's signature. I do not recognize it, but I have no doubt of it.

Mr. PECORA. Well, Mr. Patterson is here.
Mr. LORD. I haven't any doubt of it.
Mr. PECORA. YOU do not have any doubt that it is a true and cor-

rect copy of such a letter received by Mr. Patterson?
Mr. LORD. NO, not the slightest.
Mr. PECORA. I offer it in evidence.
The CHAIRMAN. I t may be received in evidence and placed in the

record.
(Photostatic copy of letter addressed to B. F. Patterson from

Henry F. Quinn, dated Sept. 1, 1931, was received in evidence and
marked " Committee Exhibit 24 of Dec. 20, 1933.")

Mr. PECORA. The letter has been received as Committee's Exhibit
No. 24, written on the letterhead of the City National Bank & Trust
Co., Niles, Mich. I t reads as follows:

SEPTEMBER 19, 1931.
Mr. B. K. PATTERSON, T

Vice President <Guwrdian Detroit Union Group^ Inc.,
Detroit, Mich.

DEAR MR. PATTERSON : I have completed an examination of the City National
Bank and Trust Company of Nilegs, Michigan today, and there exists a problem
in the bank which I believe you would be most interested in, before the report
is submitted to the Comptroller's office.
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I shall be in Detroit, Saturday, this coming week, and I have suggested to
Mr. Brandon that he, your own good self, and I, have a conference in your
office on that date, preferably right after noon.

Will you please advise me, as well as Mr. Brandon, if this suggestion meets
with your pleasure.

Yours very truly,
(Signed) HENRY F. QUINN,

National Bank Examiner.

Mr. PECORA. I now show you another document purporting to be
a photostatic copy of a letter or Intra-Group Memorandum ad-
dressed to Mr. Brandon by Mr. Maxwell, the Secretary of the Group,
under date of September 24, 1931, which is apparently in reply to
Mr. Brandon's letter to Mr. Maxwell, which is of September 17,1931,
which has already been offered in evidence as committee's exhibit
no. 23. Will you look at this memorandum or letter to Mr. Brandon
and see if you redognize it as a true and correct copy of such a letter
or memorandum sent to Mr. Brandon? [Handing same to Mr.
Lord.]

Mr. LORD (after examining same). I do not recall having seen
the letter, but I assume it is a correct copy; yes.

Mr. PECORA. I offer it in evidence.
The CHAIRMAN. I t may be received in evidence and placed in the

record.
(Photostatic copy of Intra-Group memorandum, to F. M. Bran-

don, President City National Bank & Trust Company, Niles, from
Mr. A. A. F. Maxwell, Secretary, Guardian Detroit Union Group,
Inc., dated Sept. 24, 1931, was received in evidence and marked
" Committee Exhibit No. 25 of Dec. 20, 1933.")

Mr. PECORA. This letter has been received in evidence as Commit-
tee's Exhibit No. 25 of this date, and reads as follows, written on
the letterhead of the Guardian Detroit Union Grroup, Inc.
[reading] :

Date 9/24/31.
To Mr. F. M. BBANDON,

President City National Bank & Trust Co., Niles.
From Mr. A. A. F. MAXWELL,

Secretary Guardian Detroit Union Group, Inc.
DEAE Mr. BRANDON: Your letter of September 17th has been received and

referred to Mr. Patterson.
Undoubtedly there will be adjustments to be made after the conference with

the National Bank Examiner, but Mr. Patterson feels that these charges should
be taken care of through the surplus account. Will you, therefore, arrange to
call a special meeting of your Board for the purpose of declaring the dividend
as outlined in our previous memorandum of July 16th.

With kind personal regards,
Cordially yours,

Secretary.
Mr. PECORA. I now show you what purports to be a photostatic

reproduction of a memorandum or letter addressed to Mr. Maxwell
in reply to the letter just read in evidence, by Mr. Brandon, under
date of September 28, 1931. Will you look at it and tell me if you
recognize it to be a true and correct copy of such a letter or memo-
randum among the files of the Group? [Handing same to Mr.
Lord.]

Mr. LORD (after examining same). I do.
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Mr. PECORA. I offer it in evidence.
The CHAIRMAN. Let it be admitted and placed in the record.
(Intra-Group memorandum dated Sept. 28, 1931, from F. M.

Brandon, President City National Bank & Trust Co., Niles, Mich.,
to A. A. F. Maxwell, secretary Guardian Detroit Union Group,
Inc., was received in evidence and marked " Committee Exhibit No.
26 of Dec. 20, 1933.")

Mr. PECORA. Committee's Exhibit No. 26 of this date, on the letter-
head of Guardian Detroit Union Group, Inc., reads as follows:
To Mr. A. A. F. MAXWELL,

Secretary Guardian Detroit Union Group, Inc.
From Mr. F. M. BBANDON,

President City National Bank & Trust Co., Niles, Mich.
DEAR MB. MAXWELL: Your memorandum of September 24 with reference to

quarterly dividends at this bank is received, and wish to advise that the writer
explained the reason for our failure to pay September dividends to Mr. Patter-
son while in his office on September 26.

Yours very truly,
(Signed) F. M. BRANDON, President.

Mr. PECORA. Have you any knowledge or recollection of the ex-
planation given by Mr. Brandon to Mr. Patterson in Mr. Patterson's
office on September 26, 1931, which is referred to in this letter?

Mr. LORD. NO ; I have not.
Mr. PECORA. I now show you another document purporting to be

photostatic copy of a letter or memorandum addressed to Mr. Frank
M. Brandon by Mr. Maxwell, secretary of the Group, under date of
September 29,1931. Will you look at it and tell me if you recognize
it to be a true and correct copy of such memorandum as contained
among the files of the Group ? [Handing same to Mr. Lord.]

Mr. LORD (after examining same). I assume that is a correct copy.
Mr. PECORA. I offer that in evidence.
The CHAIRMAN. Let it be admitted and placed in the record.
[Photostatic copy of Intra-Group Memorandum dated September

29,1931, to Mr. Frank M. Brandon, President City National Bank &
Trust Co., Niles, from Mr. A. A. F. Maxwell, Secretary Guardian
Detroit Union Group, Inc., was received in evidence and marked
" Committee Exhibit No. 27 of December 20, 1933."]

Mr. PECORA. The letter marked " Committee Exhibit No. 27 " of
this date, which is on the letterhead of the Guardian Detroit Union
Group, Inc., reads as follows:

SEPTEMBER 29, 1931.
Mr. FEANK M. BBANDON,

President City National Bank d Trust Co.,
Niles, Michigan.

DEAR SIB: Your memorandum of September 28 is received, from which we
note that you have discussed the dividend matter with Mr. Patterson. We as-
sume, however, that you are calling a special meeting of your board for the
purpose of declaring the regular dividend as originaUy requested.

A. A. F. MAXWELL, Secretary.

And on this letter is an inscription, in handwriting, reading:
No dividend paid this quarter.
Do you know in whose handwriting that inscription is?
Mr. LORD. May I look at it again?
Mr. PECORA. Certainly.

175541—34—-PT 9 8
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Mr. LORD (after looking at the letter). No; I do not recognize it.
They did not pav a dividend that quarter, did they?

Mr. PECORA. Apparently not. In fact I know they did not. But
doesn't it appear that despite the representations that were being
made currently by Mr. Branclon to the Group, the Group through
its officers and directors, was insisting currently that this dividend
be declared in accordance with the original suggestions or require-
ments of the Group as set forth in its letter to Mr. Brandon of
July 1931?

Mr. LORD. Mr. Pecora, I think it would appear from that corre-
spondence that the matter of dividends is left to the discretion of
the separate boards. There was a suggestion made for the payment
of a dividend, and the board used its own judgment and did not
declare it.

Mr. PECORA. After the officers of the bank had indicated to the
Group that it should, not declare the dividend requested by the
Group, or suggested by the Group, because of the position taken by
the Comptroller of the Currency, doesn't it appear from this cor-
respondence that the Group was persisting in the making of the
suggestion that the dividend be declared ?

Mr. LORD. Yes; but it does show that the board acted on its own
discretion, regardless of any suggestions made by the Group or its
officers.

Mr. PECORA. And it does also show that after the officers of the
bank had indicated their original judgment, which was against the
declaration of a dividend, as had been suggested by the Group, that
the Group persisted in asking the bank's board to call, then, a spe-
cial meeting of its board in order to declare the dividend suggested
by the Group. Isn't that clear from this correspondence ?

Mr. LORD. I t would seem to me so; yes.
Mr. PECORA. All right. Now, Mr. Lord, I want to show you what

purports to be a photostatic copy of another memorandum, ad-
dressed to Mr. B. K. Patterson, executive vice president of the Detroit
Union Group, by Mr. F. M. Brandon, president of the City National
Bank & Trust Co. of Niles, Mich., under date of October 8, 1931.
Will you look at it and tell me if you recognize it to be a true and
correct copy of such memorandum in the files of the Group ?

Mr. LORD (after looking at the letter). That is Mr. Brandon's sig-
nature.

Mr. PECORA. Mr. Chairman, I offer it in evidence and ask that it
may be made a part of the record.

The CHAIRMAN. Let it be admitted, and the committee reporter
will make it a part of the record.

(A letter dated October 8,1931, from F. M. Brandon, President of
the City National Bank & Trust Co., of Niles, Mich., to B. K. Pat-
terson, Executive Vice President the Detroit Union Group, was
marked " Committee Exhibit No. 28, Dec. 20, 1933 ", and will be
found immediately following where read by Mr. Pecora.)

Mr. PECORA. The letter received in evidence as Committee Exhibit
No. 28 of this date being on the letterhead of the Guardian Detroit
Union Group, Inc., and indicated as an inter-Group memorandum,
reads as follows:
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To Mr. B. K. Patterson, executive vice president, Guardian Detroit Union
Group, Inc.

From Mr. F. M. Brandon, President, City National Bank & Trust Co., Niles.
Subject Quarterly Dividend.

OCTOBER 8, 1931.
In compliance with your telephone request a special meeting of our Board

of Directors was held last evening to further consider the matter of quarterly
dividend. The directors are hesitant about declaring a dividend at this lime,
having been recently advised by Examiner Quinn that the same would be
illegal if made. However, they want to comply with the request of stock-
holders if the same can be done in a legal manner, and therefore requested
me to advise you of the situation, and to ask the management of The Group
to request the dividend by letter, and to indicate that The Group Company as
stockholders will take care of any. requirements of the Comptroller of the
Currency, without in any manner changing the capital and surplus account of
the bank.

I am assured by a majority of the Board of Directors that if this is done the
dividend will be promptly declared, and I hope to hear from you tomorrow.

Yours very truly,
F. M. BRANDON, President

Now, Mr. Lord, do you know what happened after the receipt of
this letter or memorandum from Mr. Brandon?

Mr. LORD. I do not.
Mr. PECORA. What was that answer?
Mr. LORD. I do not know. I do not recall it.
Mr. PEOORA. DO you know whether or not the Group acted upon

the suggestion of Mr. Brandon?
Mr. LORD. In what manner ?
Mr. PECORA. AS the letter suggested?
Mr. LORD. About the letter?
M. PECORA. Yes; about requesting the declaration of a dividend

hj letter.
Mr. LORD. I do not.
Mr. PECORA. And furthermore stating in its request for the decla-

ration of such dividends that it, the Group, will take care of any
requirements of the Comptroller of the Currency, without in any
manner changing the capital and surplus account of the bank?

Mr. LORD. I do not recall it.
Mr. PECORA. Well, let me shown you by way, possibly, of refresh-

ing your recollection on that subject, this paper which purports to be
a photostatic copy of a memorandum addressed to Mr. Brandon by
Mr. B. K. Patterson, under date of October 12, 1931. Will you look
at it and tell me if it is a true and correct copy of such memorandum
.sent to Mr. Brandon by Mr. Patterson?

Mr. LORD (after reading the memorandum). I assume it is.
The CHAIRMAN. YOU assume it is ?
Mr. LORD. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. Mr. Chairman, I offer it in evidence, and ask that it

:may be made a part of the record.
The CHAIRMAN. Let it be admitted, and the committee reporter

will make it a part of the record.
(The memorandum addressed to Mr. Brandon by B. K. Patterson,

under date of October 12,1931, was marked " Committee Exhibit No!
59, December 20, 1933", and will be found immediately following*
"where read by Mr. Pecora.)
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Mr. PECORA. The memorandum which has been received in evidence
and marked " Committee Exhibit No. 29 " as of this date, and being
on the letterhead of the Guardian Detroit Union Group, Inc., and an
intragroup memorandum, reads as follows:
To Mr. F. M. BEANDON,

President dtp National Bank & Trust Co., Niles, Mich.
From B. K. Patterson,

Executive vice president, Detroit Union Group, Inc.
OCTOBER 12, 1931.

Answering your letter of October 8th in regard to the matter of quarterly^
dividend: After giving further consideration to this matter it is believed
inadvisable to ask that the City National Bank & Trust Co. of Niles pay to thê
Guardian Group the dividend which was requested for the third quarter.

Does that letter, or memorandum, serve to refresh your recollection
as to the action taken by the Group in this matter after the receipt
of Mr. Brandon's letter of October 8, 1931?

Mr. LORD. Mr. Pecora, I do not believe that I attended a meeting
with Mr. Quinn. I do not recall that I ever knew him, or ever saw
him. Without knowing the details of that conference between Mr-
Brandon, Mr. Patterson, and Mr. Quinn it is pretty difficult for me
to comment on your question, or to answer your question. I suppose
that when Mr. Patterson wrote that letter he had been convinced by
Mr. Brandon or by Mr. Quinn that the dividend should not be paid^.
and he therefore acquiesced in it.

Mr. PECORA. Well, now, let us see about that. The letter of Mr..
Quinn

Mr. LORD (interposing). No dividend was paid.
Mr. PECORA. The letter of Mr. Quinn suggesting a conference with

Mr. Brandon and Mr. Patterson was written on September 19, 1931,
as appears from the evidence here. Notwithstanding that fact on
September 24,1931, Mr. Maxwell, secretary of the Group, apparently
had written to Mr. Brandon, further suggesting the declaration of a.
dividend, as appears from Committee Exhibit No. 26. And on Oc-
tober 8, 1931, as appears from Committee Exhibit No. 28, Mr.
Brandon wrote to Mr. Patterson, in which he says:

In compliance with your telephone request, a special meeting of our Board
of Directors was held last evening to further consider the matter of a quarterly
dividend.

Then in this letter Mr. Brandon proceeds to state that the di-
rectors were hesitant about declaring the dividend because they
had been advised by Examiner Quinn that to do so would be illegal.
Mr. Brandon further advised Mr. Patterson in this communication,
that if the Group wanted his directors to declare this dividend
they probably would do so if the Group would request it in writing,
and if in that writing they would further say that the Group would
take care of any requirements of the Comptroller of the Currency.
So it would appear that even after such conference was held the
Group was still insisting upon, and advising and suggesting, that
a dividend be declared. Isn't that so ?

Mr. LORD. Not having attended the conference, or knowing the
gist of it, I cannot answer that question, because I do not know all
the facts.

Mr. PECORA. Well, Mr. Lord, isn't your recollection of those facts:
refreshed by this correspondence?
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Mr. LORD. NO ; apparently not. I do know that in that same year,
at the end of the year, there was taken out of the Niles Bank, or
the first of 1932, a total of $148,491 of assets.

Mr. PECORA. Of doubtful assets of the Niles Bank?
Mr. LORD. Yes, sir. And I assume that was the result of the

conference that Mr. Patterson may have had with Mr. Quinn.
Mr. PECORA. And despite the fact that it was considered advisable

or necessary in January of 1932 for the Group to take out doubtful
assets from this Mies Bank to the amount you have mentioned, in
the fall of 1931 the Group was insisting upon a dividend declara-
tion bejLng made, in September of 1931.

Mr. LORD. Until convinced that it was unwise.
Mr. PECORA. NOW, 9 days after the sending of Mr. Patterson's

memorandum to Mr. Brandon, which has just been read in evidence
as Committee Exhibit No. 29, it appears that a communication was
sent by Mr. John L. Proctor, Deputy Comptroller, Treasury De-
partment, to the board of directors of the City National Bank &
Trust Co. of Niles, Mich., according to a photosatic copy thereof
which I have, which reads as follows:

TREASURY DEPARTMENT,
Washington, October 21, 1981.

BOARD OF DIRECTORS, CITY NATIONAL BANK & TRUST CO.,
Niles, Mich.

GENTLEMEN: A report of the examination of your bank completed Septem-
ber 19, a copy of which was furnished to you, shows that after allowing for the
appreciation in United States securities and disregarding the depreciation in
"bonds coming within the classification of any of the four highest ratings by a
disinterested and reliable concern engaged in the business of analyzing bonds
:and securities, losses of $14,476 on defaulted bonds, and the remaining bond
•depreciation of $105,927.71, consume the surplus fund, undivided profits, and
reserves, excluding $14,819.12, which the examiner states is specifically allotted
for taxes and interest, and impair the bank's capital to the extent of $34,638.27.

As the law contemplates that the capital of a national bank shall be kept
Intact at all times, immediate steps should be taken to restore the bank's capital,
which it is recommended be done from voluntary cash contributions on the part
•of directors and/or other shareholders.

Losses aggregating $68,458.90, summarized on page 11, should be charged off
or otherwise removed.

While the present conditions prevail in your bank it is not in a position to
pay any dividends.

There is enclosed a form to be executed and returned to this office as soon
as the bank's capital has been voluntarily restored.

It is incumbent upon you to recognize the unsatisfactory condition of the slow
and doubtful assets, aggregating more than $500,000, or approximately 50
percent of the total loans and discounts, and to be keenly alive to economical
conditions as they affect borrowers.

This large aggregate of criticized assets, with the potential losses thereon,
demand that matters be taken vigorously in hand and everything possible done
to effect their collection, reduction, and adequate securing.

Please advise of the action taken with respect to making good the existing
impairment of capital, and whether the losses referred to above have been
charged off or otherwise removed, as well as the action taken and the progress
made in liquidating or satisfactorily adjusting the criticized assets, forwarding
•copies of your communication to Chief Examiner A. P. Leyburn, no. 164 West
Jackson Boulevard, room 129, Chicago, 111., and to Examiner Henry F. Quinn.
post-office box 78, Grand Rapids, Mich.

Yours very truly,
JOHN L. PROCTOR, Deputy Comptroller.
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Now, Mr. Lord, after having heard that communication read, do
you recall whether or not its contents were ever brought to your
attention ?

Mr. LORD. I do not recall the details of the contents. I do know
that the impairment of capital was repaired, and I assume that all
other requirements of the Comptroller's office were carried out.

Mr. PECORA. When did you first learn that the capital of this Niles.
Bank, one ofyour Group units, had become as seriously impaired as
the Deputy Comptroller of the Currency says it was in this letter?

Mr. LORD. I do not recall, but I assume that that letter was written
and received by Mr. Brandon.

Mr. PECORA. YOU have been telling this committee consistently
since you began testifying here on the subject that the general pro-
cedure pursued by the Group in making suggestions to its unit banks
with regard to dividend declarations by them was that before sug-
gesting such a thing the executive officers of unit banks would indi-
cate, either by mail, telephone, or other conversation, what was the
condition of the unit banks.

Mr. LORD. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. NOW, is that so or not?
Mr. LORD. I t is so.
Mr. PECORA. That is so ?
Mr. LORD. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. Well, then, didn't Mr. Brandon, sometime prior to the

time when the Group was suggesting that his bank declare a divi-
dend, in September of 1931, indicate to you the true condition of his
bank, of its impairment ot capital and its consequent inability to*
declare a dividend?

Mr. LORD. I do not think that Mr. Brandon realized the condition
of his bank until

Mr. PECORA (interposing). H$ did not?
Mr. LORD. NO ; I do not think so.
Mr. PECORA. DO you mean to say that Mr. Brandon was the kind of

a bank executive tnat he did not realize, until it was brought to his
notice by the national bank examiner, what the real condition of hi&
bank was, with regard particularly to the serious impairment of
capital?

Mr. LORD. Mr. Pecora, later on
Mr. PECORA (interposing). Will you just answer that question?

Do you think that Mr. Brandon was that kind of bank executive?
Mr. LORD. I do.
Mr. PECORA. When did you first learn that he was that deficient?
Mr. LORD. After this examination.
Mr. PECORA. And not before ?
Mr. LORD. But let me say this
Mr. PECORA (interposing). Aiid not before?
Mr. LORD. There was a question in our minds about Mr. Brandon

for some time.
Mr. PECORA. Was he ever removed? I mean when that first came

to your attention ?
Mr. LORD. Not at first, but later.
Mr. PECORA. HOW long later was it?
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Mr. LORD. I cannot remember the date when he was removed, but
it was done by his own board of directors.

Mr. PECORA. And you don't know when it was ?
Mr. LORD. I t was before the bank holiday.
Mr. PECORA. The bank holiday was declared in the early part of

this year.
Mr. LORD. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. And this was back in 1931.
Mr. LORD. I do not know when he was removed. But I will try to

find out for you.
Mr. PECORA. Mr. Patterson, back there in the room, just indicated

by a shake of his head that he was not removed.
Mr. LORD. NO ; he said he did not know the date.
Mr. PECORA. Oh, he did not know the date?
Mr. LORD. NO. And I do not recall the date of the removal.
Mr. PECORA. Can't you get it?
Mr. LORD. I would not know where to get it except from the bank's

records. Mr. Patterson thinks it was in April of 1932.
Mr. PECORA. On April of 1932, some 6 months after you learned of

his deficiencies?
Mr. LORD. I do not remember the date.
Mr. PfccoRA. The date of this was October of 1931.
Mr. LORD. All right. Sometime 6 months afterward; yes.
Mr. PEOORA. All right. Now, I want to direct your attention to a

matter concerning another one of your bank units, the Union State
Bank of Dearborn. In that connection I want to show you what
purports to be a photostatic copy of a letter addressed by you to
Mr. Warren J. Rachow, president of the Union State Bank, Dear-
born, Mich., under date of March 4, 1930. Will you kindly look at
it and tell me if you recognize it to be a true and correct copy of such
letter?

Mr. LORD (after reading the letter). I think that is correct.
Mr. PECORA. Mr. Chairman, I offer the letter in evidence and ask

that it may be made a part of the record.
The CHAIRMAN. Let it be admitted, and the committee reporter

will make it a part of the record.
(A letter dated Mar. 4, 1930, to Warren J. Eachow, president,

Union State Bank, Dearborn, Mich., by R. O. Lord, was marked
"Committee Exhibit No. 30, Dec. 20, 1933", and will be found
immediately following, where read by Mr. Pecora.)

Mr. PECORA. The letter just received in evidence as Committee
Exhibit No. 30, of this date, reads as follows:

MARCH 4, 1930.
Mr. WAHBEN J. RACHOW,

President, Union State Bank,
Dearborn, Michigan.

DEAB MB. RAOHOW: TO provide the dividend requirements of the Guardian
Detroit Union Group, Inc., on the basis of an annual disbursement of $3.20 per
share, the dividend should be declared at the March meeting of your Board of
Directors. I would suggest, therefore, that it would be in order for your board
to declare a dividend of 1% percent for this quarter. This dividend should be
payable not later than March 27th to stockholders of record March 17th, and a
check to cover the dividend on the shares standing in the name of Guardian
Detroit Union Group, Inc., as well as the shares standing in the names of your
directors, should be in the hands of Mr. B. K. Patterson, Treasurer, Penobscot
Building, Detroit, on that date oir on the day following. Your proportionate share
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of the expenses of the Group Company, incurred on account of services ren-
dered by that company, will be figured and a memorandum sent to you at a
later date.

Please be good enough to promptly confirm this arrangement and advise
me upon the declaration of your dividend.

Yery truly yours,
PRESIDENT.

And it is signed by yourself.
Mr. LORD. What is the date of that?
Mr. PECORA. March 4, 1930. It was the end of the first quarter of

the existence of the Group.
Mr. LORD. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. DO you recall what action was taken by the Union

State Bank of Dearborn in response to this letter of yours ?
Mr. LORD. I do not.
Mr. PECORA. Perhaps your recollection might be refreshed by look-

ing at this letter, or what purports to be a photostatic copy of a
letter, which I now show you, purporting to have been sent to you
l>y Mr. Rachow, president of the Union State Bank of Dearborn,
under date of March 7,1930. Will you kindly look at it and tell me
if you recognize it*to 'be a true and correct copy of such a letter
received by you about that time ?

Mr. LORD (after reading the letter). I recognize Mr. Rachow's
signature.

Mr. PECORA. Mr. Chairman, I offer it in evidence and ask that
it be made a part of the record.

The CHAIRMAN. Let the letter be admitted, and the committee
reporter will make it a part of the record.

(A letter dated Mar. 7, 1930, to R. O. Lord, written by Warren J.
Rachow, President of the Union State Bank, Dearborn, Mich., was
marked " Committee Exhibit No. 31, Dec. 20, 1933 ", and will be
found immediately following where read by Mr. Pecora.)

Mr. PECORA. The letter which has just been received in evidence as
Committee Exhibit No. 31, written on the letterhead of the Union
State Bank of Dearborn, Mich., dated March 7, 1930, reads as
follows:

MARCH 7, 1930.
Mr. ROBERT O. LOBJ>,

President, Guardian Detroit Union Group, Inc.,
Detroit, Michigan.

DEAR ME. LORD: Replying to your letter of March 4th, subject—Quarterly
dividend which should he paid by our bank not later than March 27th, to stock-
holders of record March 17th, 1930, and suggesting that we declare a dividend
of Ity per cent, desire to say.

At a regular meeting of our Board, held March 5th, this matter came up
for action. Our director, Mr. Frank W. Blair, stated that IY2 per cent would
not be enough, suggesting that it should be 3 per cent quarterly, placing us
upon a basis annually of 12 per cent. The suggestion was put in the form of
a motion which was duly supported and carried unanimously. We will, there-
fore, set up $6000.00 for this purpose and mail you our draft covering the
stock standing in the name of the Guardian Detroit Union Group, Inc., and
the shares standing in the name of our directors in the manner suggested
t)y you.

Very truly yours,
WABBBN J. RACHOW,

President.

Mr. PECORA. The Mr. Frank W. Blair referred to in this letter
was, at the time this letter was written, chairman of the board of

ithe Group, was he not?
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Mr. LORD. I believe he was.
Mr. PECORA. He was not an officer of the Union State Bank of

Dearborn, was he?
Mr. LORD. He was a director. I would not say he was not an

officer; I do not know.
Mr. PECORA. Mr. Frank W. Blair was vice president, according to

this letterhead.
Mr. LORD. Then he was.
Mr. PECORA. But according to the annual report of that bank for

the year 1930, he was not an officer?
Mr. LORD. Mr. Blair is here. Perhaps he knows when he resigned

as an officer.
Mr. PECORA. But he was a director?
Mr. LORD. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. DO you know any reason why this particular bank at

this time should have gone beyond your suggestion with respect to
the dividend it should declare and to have accepted rather the sug-
gestion of one of its directors, Mr. Blair, who happened at the time
to be the chairman of the Group board?

Mr. LORD. I have not the slightest idea, Mr. Pecora. I was not
at the meeting. So far a,s I know, I was never told the reason for
that increase in the dividend. I assumed the bank could afford to
make the increase. I do not know.

Mr. PECORA. Would you further assume that Mr. Blair, as chair-
man of the Group board, had an influence on the board of this bank
that was enhanced because he was chairman of the Group?

Mr. LORD. I would not know that. I do not know what relation-
ship Mr. Blair had with his fellow directors of the Union State Bank.
I assume they respected him or they would not have had him as a
director.

Mr. PECORA. DO you think they also respected his position as chair-
man of the Group board?

Mr. LORD. I have no doubt of it.
Mr. PECORA. Neither have I. Now, Mr. Lord, I want to show

you a typewritten statement purporting to represent the amounts of
dividends declared by different bank units of the Group to the
Group during the years 1929, 1930, 1931, and 1932, respectively.
Will you please look it over and tell us if it is a correct statement of
such dividends?

Mr. LORD. Mr. Pecora, I have no way of checking the accuracy of
this statement.

Mr. PECORA. DO you know Mr. Ubank?
Mr. LORD. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. He is connected with the Group, is he not?
Mr. LORD. Yes.
Mr. PECORA. DO you recognize the initialing on the lower right-

hand corner of that typewritten statement as the initials of Mr.
Ubank?

Mr. LORD. He is here; I can ask him.
Mr. PECORA. Will you show it to Mr. Ubank and ask him if he-

confirms those figures ?
Mr. LORD (after conferring). He does.
Mr. PECORA. I offer it in evidence.
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The CHAIRMAN. Let it be admitted.
(Typewritten statement showing amounts of dividends declared by

various bank units of the Group during the years 1929, 1930, 1931,
rand 1932, respectively, was received in evidence, marked " Committee
Exhibit No. 32, Dec. 20, 1933.")

Mr. PECGRA. The exhibit which has been received in evidence as
'Committee's Exhibit No. 32 of this date shows that during the year
1929 certain of the unit banks of the Group paid to the Group divi-
dends aggregating $886,104; that during the year 1930 such banks
paid to the Group dividends aggregating $5,000,866.60; that during
the year 1931 the unit banks, or some of them, paid in the aggregate to
the Group dividends amounting to $3,194,093.49; that during the cal-
endar year 1932 unit banks paid dividends aggregating $663,000, mak-
ing a total paid to the Group by the unit banks for all of the calendar
years 1930, 1931, and 1932, and for the last month or so of 1929,
dividends aggregating $9,744,064.09; and that during the year '1933
a dividend of $15,625 was paid to the Group by the Second National
Bank & Trust Co. of Saginaw, and that a dividend of $30,000 was
paid to the Group by the Highland Park State Bank, the total of
wOiich two amounts is $45,625, which should be added to the total
talready stated of $9,744,064.09.

I show you another typewritten statement entitled "Guardian
Detroit Union Group, Inc., Summary of Cash Dividends." Will you
look at it and tell me if the figures shown thereon correctly set forth
the cash dividends paid out by the Group for the periods of time
specified therein, which commence with the 20th of June 1929 ?

Mr. LORD. I assume it is correct. I recognize Mr. Ubank's signa-
ture on it.

Mr. PECORA. Mr. Ubank has confirmed the correctness of it, has
he not?

Mr. LORD. He has initialed it.
Mr- PECORA. I offer it in evidence.
The CHAIRMAN. Let it be admitted.
(The typewritten statement referred to, entitled " Guardian De-

troit Union Group, Inc., Summary of Cash Dividends ", was received
in evidence, marked " Committee Exhibit No. 33, Dec. 2051933.")

Mr. PECORA. The paper which has just been received in evidence
as exhibit 33 of this date shows total cash dividends paid by Guard-
ian Detroit Union Group, Inc., beginning with June 20, 1929, and
ending on March 25,1932, the sums aggregating $9,293,639.90.

When was the last cash dividend declared by the Group ? I t was
in March, 1932, was it not?

Mr. LORD. I t was paid April 1, 1932.
Mr. PECORA. For the first quarter of 1932?
Mr. LORD. Yes.
Mr. PECORA. And that was the last cash dividend ?
Mr. LORD. A 25-cent dividend.
Mr. PECORA. Why were dividends discontinued after that time ?
Mr. LORD. Because it was felt wiser to conserve the resources of

the institution.
Mr. PECORA. NOW I will ask you another question, Mr. Lord.

Who prepared the annual reports that were sent to the stockholders
of the Group ?
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Mr. LORD. I would say they were prepared by numerous people.
Mr. PECORA. Who were they?
Mr. LORD. The executive committee of the Group Co., the account-

ing department of the Group Co., principally.
Mr. PECORA. Will you mention the individuals who were espe-

cially active in the preparation of the annual reports ?
Mr. LORD. I do not think there was any particular individual, Mr.

Pecora. Myself, Mr. Kanzler, chairman of the board; Mr. Walsh,
while he was there; Mr. Huelsman who came as comptroller; Mr.
Patterson, while he was there, sat in on it. There were a number of
people, Mr. Pecora.

Mr. PECORA. When those annual reports were finally prepared and
issued, they were issued over your signature as president of the
Group, were they not?

Mr. LORD. On order of the board of directors or the executive com-
mittee, whatever it was.

Mr. PECORA. The last annual report, of course, was issued in the
early part of the year and covered the calendar year 1932?

Mr. LORD. There was no annual report issued for that year.
Mr. PECORA. There was not?
Mr. LORD. NO, sir.
Mr. PECORA. Was it ever proposed to issue one ?
Mr. LORD. I think it was being worked on, and then this loan

matter and the holiday came along and it never was published.
Mr. PECORA. Who was working on it ?
Mr. LORD. I would say the same general crowd, except Mr. Patter-

son. Mr. Huelsman and all of us, the executive committee, were
working on it.

Mr. PECORA. Did the work on the preparation of that report reach
a stage whete it was reduced to writing in any form ?

Mr.-LORD. I believe so; yes.
Mr. PECORA. I show you what purports to be a photostatic repro-

duction of such proposed report. Will you look at it and tell me if
you recognize it as such ?

Mr. LORD. This looks somewhat familiar in spots.
Mr. PECORA. DO you recognize the handwriting in the pencil inter-

lineations^ that appear on the face of the document ?
Mr. LORD. I do not, Mr. Pecora.
Mr. PECORA. I offer it in evidence.
The CHAIRMAN. Let it be admitted.
(Copy of proposed Annual Report of Guardian Detroit Union

Group, Inc., referred to, was received in evidence and marked " Com-
mittee Exhibit No. 34, Dec. 20, 1933 ", and will be found printed in
full at the end of today's transcript.)

Senator COTJZENS. When did Mr. Patterson leave your organiza-
tion ?

Mr. LORD. He did not leave the organization until after the holi-
day and Mr. Huelsman took a more active part in the comptroller's
•end of the business. Mr. Patterson was doing more out-State work
in connection with the bank and their liquidation program.

The CHAIRMAN. HOW many of these unit banks had closed their
doors before the holiday?

Mr. LORD. None of them.
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The CHAIRMAN. They were all open in this Group until the
holiday?

Mr. LORD. They were all open until the holiday, every one of them.
Mr. PECORA. That holiday was declared last February, was it not?
Mr. LORD. In Michigan; yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. I mean the one declared by the Governor of the

State.
The CHAIRMAN. I had reference to the holiday beginning March 5..
Mr. LORD. NO banks were allowed to reopen in Michigan prioi;

to that holiday, Senator Fletcher. You see, the Governor declared
a State holiday that continued up right through ^March 5 and
beyond.

The CHAIRMAN. That State holiday was declared in Februarv?
Mr. LORD. The 13th or 14th.
Senator COTJZENS. I t became effective on the 14th.
The CHAIRMAN. 1933?
Mr. LORD. Yes, sir.
The CHAIRMAN. And no banks were open after that until when?
Mr. LORD. Until after March 10, when the President and the

Secretary of the Treasury licensed the banks.
Mr. PECORA. HOW many of these units were not permitted to

reopen after the Federal bank holiday had been declared ?
Mr. LORD. I may not be accurate, but I will give you the best

information I can. This, I think, is correct: The First National
Bank of Kalamazoo opened 100 percent after the national holiday j
the City National Bank & Trust Co., of Battle Creek; Second Na-
tional Bank & Trust Co., of Saginaw; Highland Park State Bank,
of Highland Park; First National Bank, of Port Huron; Grand
Eapids Trust Co., Grand Kapids; Bank of Hamtramck; Guardian
Bank, of Royal Oak, and Guardian Bank, of Dearborn.

Mr. PECORA. Eleven banks ?
Mr. LORD. Yes.
Mr. PECORA. They were permitted to reopen?
Mr. LORD. Yes, sir; that is my recollection.
The CHAIRMAN. Some were State banks?
Mr. LORD. Yes, sir; there were five. No, Mr. Pecora; that was

not 11 banks; that is 9 banks.
The CHAIRMAN. Five of them were national ?
Mr. LORD. NO; wait a minute. Five State institutions and four

national institutions in that list.
The CHAIRMAN. And they continued open?
Mr. LORD. Yes, sir.
Senator COUZENS. All of them?
Mr. LORD. The Highland Park State Bank and the Bank of Dear-

born have been taken into the Manufacturers' National Bank, of
Detroit.

The CHAIRMAN. Those were the only ones opened after the
national holiday?

Mr. LORD. Yes, sir. Here are some that have since been reorga-
nized, Senator Fletcher: Grand Eapids National, Union & People's
National, and the City National at Niles.

The CHAIRMAN. They have been reorganized since?
Mr. LORD. Yes, sir.
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The CHAIRMAN. And probably doing business or will do business?
Mr. LORD. I think they are doing, business now.
Mr. PECORA. Mr. Lord, I will question you tomorrow with regard

to that draft of the proposed report for the year 1932 that has been
marked in evidence as " Exhibit No. 34." Meanwhile I will pass on
to another subject. I show you what purports to be a photostatic
reproduction of a so-called " intra-Group memorandum " addressed
by you to the directors of the Guardian Detroit Bank under date of
January 21,1931, on the subject of favorable comment from Guard-
ian " Rooters." Will you look at it and tell me if you recognize it
to be a correct copy oi such an intra-Group memorandum prepared
and submitted bv you to the board of directors of the Guardian
Detroit Bank?

Mr. LORD. I t is.
Mr. PECORA. I t is?
Mr. LORD. I think so,
Mr. PECORA. I offer it in evidence.
(Photostatic copy of Intra-Group memorandum addressed by R. O.

Lord to the directors of the Guardian Detroit Bank under date of
Jan. 21,1931, was received in evidence, marked " Committee Exhibit
No. 35, Dec. 20,1933.")

Mr. PECORA. The document that has been marked a Committee's
Exhibit No. 35 " in evidence,, is on the letterhead of the Guardian
Detroit Union Group, Inc., entitled "Intra-Group Memorandum"
to the directors of Guardian Detroit Bank, from Mr. Robert O. Lord,
president

Senator COTJZENS. Before you start reading that; Who were the
4i Guardian Rooters " referred to in the memorandum ?

Mr. LORD. Other banks, the friends
Senator COTJZENS. There was no specific organization?
Mr. LORD. There is no organization of " Guardian Rooters"; no,

•sir.
Senator COTJZENS. That is what I mean.
Mr. LORD. NO, sir. We had a group, but not a " Rooters " orga-

nization.
Mr. PECORA [reading] :
On January 2, 1931, there appeared in the Detroit newspapers a brief news

item to the effect that the deposits of Guardian Detroit Bank had increased
by $9,500,000 during the past three months to a new peak of $124,096,976.65.
•Clippings of this news item were sent to all bankers with whom Guardian
maintains banking relationships—with the additional information that all of
the twenty-three banks and trust companies comprising Guardian Detroit
Union Group, Inc., showed on December 31, 1930, " Bills payable—NONE ".

Extracts from letters written by these bankers—commenting upon the above—
•are reproduced below as being of possible interest to you.

And then follow extracts from letters of executive officers of 59
banks or other corporations, and one from Mr. R. E. Reichert, com-
missioner of banking of the Michigan State Banking Department.

(Exhibit No. 35 will be found in full at the end of today's record.)
Mr. PECORA. I am not going to read at this time all of these com-

ments that are embodied in this exhibit. Among them, however, is
one from the president of the National City Bank of New York, one
from a vice president of the Chase National Bank

Senator COTJZENS. Does it give the names of the officers of those
two famous banks ?
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Mr. PECORA. They are both very brief comments. I will read then*
in full [reading]:

NATIONAL OITT BANK OF NEW YORK, N.Y..
I appreciate your letter of January 2d. You have made a good showing.

GORDON RHNTSCHLEB, President.

THE CHASE NATIONAL BANK, NEW YORK CITY.
You have every reason to be proud of the Guardian Detroit Bank, as well a&

the Group.
RICHARD R. HUNTER, Vice-President.

You did not get any from Mr. Wiggin, did you?
Mr. LORD. I did not see it there, Mr. Pecora.
Senator COTJZENS. Or Mr. Mitchell?
Mr. LORD. Mr. Rentschler.
Senator CorfzENs. You did not hear from Mr. Mitchell?
Mr. LORD. NO, sir.
Mr. PECORA. One of these comments in your Intra-Group memo-

randum marked " Committee's Exhibit No. 35 " is from the Vice
President of the Irving Trust Co. of New York, and is as follows
[reading]:

We congratulate your institution, and especially so for the liquidity indi-
cated by your statement, that the several banks comprising your group were-
completely out of debt at the close of 1930. If all the banks of the country
pursued a similar policy there would be a far greater stability in banking
and less unsettlement during unusual periods.

Senator COUZENS. Was that a fact, Mr. Lord, that all your banks
were out of debt?

Mr. LORD. Certainly—except to the depositors.
Senator COUZENS. We will see about that later.
Mr. PECORA. I notice that one of these comments
The CHAIRMAN. What is the date of that?
Mr. PECORA. This is dated January 21, 1931.
I notice that one of these comments, from a Guardian rooter, is

from C. W. Banta, Vice President of the Bank of America, New
York, and reads as follows [reading] :

If I may be permitted to use a superlative, the showing of all the 23 banks*
and trust companies is little short of miraculous, considering all the uncer-
tainties and disturbances of the day.

The concluding comment that appears in this exhibit is from Mr.
R. E. Reichert, commissioner of banking of the State of Michigan,,
and reading as follows [reading] :

I have your letter enclosing a newspaper clipping, and want to congratulate
you upon the condition of the institutions in your group. I am certainly
pleased to see you say that not any of the 23 banks and trust companies com-
prising your group owe the Federal Reserve Bank or any other bank a single
penny. It is certainly a very healthy condition, and a very comfortable one
to be in at the present time

(Signed) R. E. REICHERT, Commissioner.

Now, Mr. Lord, was it true that all the unit banks of the Group
had no bills payable ?

Mr. LORD. I assume it was if those were their published state-
ments.

Mr. PECORA. Were they their published statements at the time you
prepared this Intra-Group memorandum which is dated January 21V
1931?
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Mr. LORD. I would have to look over the December 31, 1930, fig-
ures. Is that what I was referring to ?

Mr. PECORA. YOU did refer, in this Intra-Group memorandum, to.
that by saying [reading] :

All the 23 banks and trust companies comprising Guardian Detroit Union
Group, Inc., showed, on December 31, 1930, "bills payable, none."

Mr. LORD. I assume that is correct. I would have to check it abso-
lutely.

Mr. PECORA. YOU prepared this memorandum, did you not ?
Mr. LORD. Yes.
Mr. PECORA. And had it issued ?
Mr. LORD. I assume it was correct at the time, yes. I have no»

reason to believe it was not.
Mr. PECORA. DO you know now that not a single one of the 23

banks and trust companies that comprised your Group on December
31,1930, had any bills payable of any kind?

Mr. LORD. I would have to check the published statements of De-
cember 31,1930.

Senator COUZENS. Just a minute. Why do you say "published
statements " ?

Mr. LORD. Because each bank published its own statements.
Senator COUZENS. And you had no other information than that

which pertained to the published statements; is that correct?
Mr. LORD. What kind of information, Senator?
Senator COUZENS. AS to the bills payable?
Mr. LORD. We had weekly reports.
Senator COUZENS. SO, the only information you had when yott

prepared that memorandum was the published statements?
Mr. LORD. The memorandum was based upon the published state-

ments.
Senator COUZENS. YOU had no other information, other than was

contained in the published statements, is that correct ?
Mr. LORD. I do not know what you mean by " other informa-

tion."
Mr. PECORA. That is a simple term.
Mr. LORD. I had a lot of other information about all the banks.
Senator COUZENS. Among that lot of other information you had,

did you have any information to sustain your contention that there
were no bills payable in any of those 23 constituent units of yours?
You remember, now, Mr. Lord, and I want to remind you, that you
are under oath.

Mr. LORD. I realize that.
Senator COUZENS. I want to know whether you had any infor-

mation outside of the published statements as to whether or not
any of these 23 units had bills payable.

Mr. PECORA. On December 31, 1930.
Senator COUZENS. Yes.
Mr. LORD. Senator, if that statement was made, it was made in

good faith on the basis of the information I had.
Senator COUZENS. Whether from published statements or intra-

department communications, or otherwise,-is that true?
Mr. LORD. I think so.
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Senator COUZENS. YOU do not answer that definitely. Are you
trusting to your memory?

Mr. LORD. Data like that are prepared in some other departments
frequently. I do not keep the books. You must rely, or I had to
rely, upon information given to me by employees in the organization
at all times. No man could cover the whole thing.

Senator COUZENS. DO you now believe that that statement was
true, in fact?

Mr. LORD. I think it was, or it would not have been stated.
Senator COUZENS. But subsequent information has not indicated to

you that that statement is true or untrue? I ask that question.
Mr. LORD. NO, sir.
Senator COUZENS. YOU have no subsequent information?
Mr. LORD. Not that would indicate that that statement made in

there is other than true.
Senator COUZENS. All right.
Mr. PECORA. I show you what purports to be a printed copy of the

Annual Report issued by the Guardian Detroit union Group, Inc.,
as of December 31, 1930. Will you look at it and tell me if you
identify it as a true and correct copy of the annual report that was
so issued by you as president of the Group ?

Mr. LORD. These statements, as shown in this report, would indicate
that there were no bills payable, unless you want to consider that the
Highland Park Trust Co. first-mortgage bonds outstanding are bills
payable.

Mr. PECORA. NO. I merely asked you to look at that printed docu-
ment and tell us, if you can identify it as a true and correct copy of
the annual report tnat was issued by you, as of December 31, 1930.

Mr. LORD. I t is, sir.
Mr. PECORA. I offer it in evidence, but in view of its voluminous

character I do not think it need be spread on the minutes.
The CHAIRMAN. Let it be admitted in evidence and filed.
(The document referred to, Annual Report Guardian Detroit

Union Group, Inc., Dec. 31, 1930, was received in evidence, marked
" Committee's) Exhibit No. 36", Dec. 20, 1933, and the same was
ordered filed.)

Mr. PECORA. I shall make reference to certain extracts from this
report from time to time. This report has been received in evidence
as Committee's Exhibit No. 36 of this date, and on page 10 thereof,
under the caption "Aggregate Resources and Liabilities of Banks
and Trust Companies Affiliated with Guardian Detroit Union Group,
Inc. as of December 31, 1930 " appears this item, under the caption
of " Liabilities: Bills payable, none." You notice that, do you not,
Mr. Lord, the next to the last item on that page ?

Mr. LORD. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. NOW, Mr. Lord will you tell this committee whether

or not there was a settled policy on the part of the group to have
its unit banks show no bills payable at any time in their statements
or reports?

Mr. LORD. I would say it was a settled policy of the banks to show
no bills payable, or to keep them at a minimum, at all times.
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Mr. PECORA. Was that settled policy of a kind which enabled the
4init banks to make in their reports the statement of no bills pay-
able at any time, because bills payable which were in existence were
.temporarily taken care of by some process or device?

Mr. LORD. May I ask you to repeat the question?
(The reporter read the pending question.)
Mr. LORD. Read it again, please.
(The reporter again read the pending question.)
Mr. LORD. Read it again. I t is not clear to me, at the end.
Mr. PECORA. I want it to be fully clear to you.
(The reporter again read the pending question.)
Mr. LORD. I would say it was the policy of the group that the

units should make a satisfactory snowing on the date of the
statements.

Mr. PECORA. Well, was that satisfactory showing designed to be
satisfactory despite the facts?

Mr. LORD. I would not think so.
Mr. PECORA. Can you tell this committee whether, at or about the

time when unit banks were about to be examined, either by the State
banking department or by the Comptroller of the Currency, or at or
about the time when they were expected to publish reports, they owed
bills, but by the adoption of some method or device or process, those
'bills payable were temporarily taken care of so that they would not
be shown upon an examination of the bank or in any published
Teport of condition.

Mr. LORD. Mr. Pecora, no bank knows when an examination is to
"be made, so that it would not be possible. For instance

Mr. PECORA. HOW about when banks were about to make
•statements ?

Mr. LORD. I think the effort was made at all times to make a good
statement.

Mr. PECORA. Won't you please answer my previous question, "Mr.
Lord, more specifically than you have?

Mr. LORD. The one that I asked to be repeated ?
Mr. PECORA. NO ; the one after that.
Mr. LORD. May I ask you to read that?
(The reporter read as requested.)
Mr. LORD. I have answered the first part of it.
Mr. PECORA. Yes; jou have answered the first part. Now answer

the second part relating to the publication of reports of condition
by the bank.

Mr. LORD. The question involves so many things. Read it and
leave out the first part.

Mr. PECORA. Let me phrase it again.
Mr. LORD. All right. Phrase it again. You have put two things

in there.
Mr. PECORA. I will make it as simple as I possibly can. From time

to time, Mr. Lord, your unit banks were required to publish reports
-of condition, were they not?

Mr. LORD. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. At any of those times did any of those unit banks

have bills payable which were taken care of temporarily in some f ash-
175541—34—PT 9 9
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ion so as to make it unnecessary to show those bills payable in
published reports of condition ?

Mr. LORD. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. HOW was that done, Mr. Lord ?
Mr. LORD. I t was done usually by either the Guardian Detroit

Bank buying some of their assets and supplying them with cash or
depositing funds in the form of CD's.

Mr. PECORA. Just enlighten us further about the allusion to
" CD's." Do you mean certificates of deposit?

Mr. LORD. Certificates of deposit.
Mr. PECORA. What was the reason for doing that ?
Mr. LORD. That the bank should make an excellent showing.
Mr. PECORA. In other words, was not this one of the reasons, to

enable the unit banks to make reports which would show no bills
payable, despite the fact that there were actually bills payable ?

Mr. LORD. Yes. May I interject something at this point ?
Mr. PECORA. Surely.
Mr. LORD. For a great many years the bankers in this country had

very foolishly adopted the idea that it was something to be ashamed
of for a bank to show borrowed money. In spite of

Mr. PECORA. Mr. Lord, are you not undertaking entirely too much
to speak for all the bankers of this country ?

Mr. LORD. Just a minute, please, Mr. Pecora. Let me finish,,
please.

Mr. PECORA. I do not want the record encumbered with your ob-
servations as to what all the bankers of this country thought or did,
because I do not think you or any other individual is competent to
assert that.

Mr. LORD. All right. Then, might I say that, generally speak-
ing

Senator COTJZENS. That is too wide a field.
Mr. LORD. The public had been educated to a point where to have

a bank show bills payable was some criticism of the bank.
Mr. PECORA. Who was the educator in that respect?
Mr. LORD. The bankers themselves, and I blame them for it.
Mr. PECORA. Were you one of those bankers ?
Mr. LORD. Probably, long before I came to Detroit.
Mr. PECORA. HOW universal wâ s that practice ?
Mr. LORD. I would say fairly universal. That is, during the past

3 years, with the public fear and distrust, that complex that the
bankers had was accentuated. On top of that, we had the publicity
clause in the E.F.C. law, requiring or permitting the R.F.C. to
publish the statement of its loans.

Senator COUZENS. Please make that statement over again.
Mr. LORD. The R.F.C. required the publication of R.F.C. loans.

Isn't that correct, under the law ?
Senator COUZENS. When?
Mr. LORD. La>st summer.
Senator COUZENS. But that has nothing to do with these other

statements.
Mr. LORD. I am just showing the whole picture.
Senator COUZENS. Just leave out irrelevant and immaterial mat-

ters in discussing these other matters, because the E.F.C. publicity
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of bank loans did not occur until after these events we are talking
about.

Mr. LORD. All .right. Eliminate that. The complex still re-
mained in the minds of the public that it was a criticism of the bank
to show bank loans. With the public fear and distrust, and the com-
plex of panic, it was necessary that every bank, or at least most banks
considered it necessary, to make the best showing they possibly could
at the time of publication of statements, for their own and their
depositors' protection.

The CHAIRMAN. They would do that, you mean to say, by borrow-
ing money from somebody ?

Mr. LORD. Or securing deposits that would eliminate their
borrowed money.

The CHAIRMAN. And then, after that was all over, they would
get back to the

Mr. LORD. They might.
Mr. PECORA. They did in the case of your unit banks, did they

not?
Mr. LORD. In some cases; yes.
Mr. PECORA. Have you finished your answer.
Mr. LORD. I think I have.
Senator COTTZENS. Before you go on, when you had these bills

payable, were they secured?
Mr. LORD. Always.
Senator COTJZENS. SO, in effect, that security still remained with

bills payable, although your statement, in itself, showed no bills
payable.

Mr. LORD. It did not.
Senator COTJZENS. YOU withdrew the security?
Mr. LORD. We had no claim on the security when we had a

deposit in the bank.
Senator COTJZENS. But you had the security.
Mr. LORD. I t might have been in our possession, but we had no

claim on it, any more than if I were borrowing money and paid my
note, and left the collateral with the bank.

Senator COUZENS. I think we will show, in a few days, that it
was very necessary to have the collateral, which would not have been
available for depositors' claims.

Mr. LORD. I do not know what cases you are talking about, Sen-
ator Couzens. I cannot answer that question.

Mr. PECORA. Mr. Lord, if, as you have just told us, it was a rather
universal practice among bank executives to temporarily take care of
bills payable in order that they might show in their published re-
ports that they had no bills payable, whereas in truth and in fact
they did have, why did you, in the information that you caused to
be sent out in January 1931, to different bankers with whom the
Guardian institutions maintained banking relationships, include the
specific information—and I am now quoting from your memoran-
dum, Committee's Exhibit No. 35—that all the 23' banks and trust
companies comprising Guardian Detroit Union Group, Inc., showed,
on December 31,1930, "bills payable, none ", and you had the " hone *'
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written out in capital letters? If that was the universal custom,
bankers receiving that information would take it as a matter of
course, would they not ?

Mr. LORD. I do not know how they would take it.
Mr. PECORA. Isn't it normal to expect that that is what they would

have done?
Mr. LORD. I suppose so; yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. But instead, apparently a lot of these bankers thought

that you had performed a miracle in making statements in behalf of
your 23 banks that showed that they had no bills payable at all,
because one of these banking officers, one of the Guardian " rooters ",
you will remember, according to Exhibit No. 35, said: " If I may be
permitted to use a superlative, the showing of all the 23 banks and
trust companies is little short of miraculous." Apparently that bank
officer was unaware of the legerdemain by which this miracle was
performed. Isn't that so?

Mr. LORD. Mr. Pecora, wasn't my statement to the effect that the
banks throughout the county endeavored to make the best showing
they could?

Mr. PECORA. NO ; your statement, as I recall it, was far more spe-
cific than that. Your statement was that the banks had educated
the public into a fear complex respecting banks that owed bills.

Mr. LORD. I don't think it was quite as strong as that.
Mr. PECORA. Well, if it was not quite as strong as that, that is the

way I understood it. Didn't you intend it to be that strong ?
Mr. LORD. I said the bankers had very foolishly educated the

public on the question of the criticism of the banks when they
showed borrowed money, as I recall it.

Senator COTJZENS. And so as to overcome that you created a device
to hide it ?

Mr. LORD. I would not call it a device, Senator.
Senator COUZENS. Well, I think that the record shows, Mr. Lord,

clearly it was a device, because you yourself testified a while ago,
without going into specific cases, that you made every effort to avoid
showing bills payable.

Mr. LORD. We did, sir.
Senator COTJZENS. But you did not pay up your bills payable to

avoid the showing, because you say yourself that there were occasions
where there were bills payable that were bills payable shortly after
reinstatement ?

Mr. LORD. I think there probably are, sir.
Senator COUZENS. Yes.
Mr. LORD. Let me say this in that connection, in connection with

the Guardian Detroit Bank, as in the case of many large banks: I t
found itself with a surplus fund beginning with the 15th of Decem-
ber until after the first of the year. Is there any reason—there
certainly is none that I know of—why those funds, instead of being
sent to Wall Street or to Chicago, should not be placed in our own
institution?

Senator COUZENS. Are you asking me a question ?
Mr. LORD. I am asking that as a question.
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Senator COUZENS. But the truth of the fact is you did not have
any surplus funds. These were not actual transfers because they
were canceled in 2 or 3 days.

Mr. LORD. They must have been actual funds, Senator Couzens.
There was no other wajr of doing it.

Mr. PECORA. I will in detail by documentary proof, Mr. Lord,
show how it was done.

Senator COUZENS. Yes; perhaps I am running ahead of the story.
Mr. PECORA. Yes. But while we are on this phase of the story let

me read from your intragroup memorandum, marked " Exhibit No.
35 ", on the subject of " favorable comment from Guardian rooters "
this " root " from Ben Mills, president of the Liberty National Bank,
Oklahoma City, Okla.:

The newspaper clipping is indeed interesting, taking into consideration the
sentiment that obtains in other parts of the country. As is always the case, it
depends upon the management.

Mr. Mills was quite observanti wasn't he ? He said it all depends
on the management.

Mr. LORD. I would not know what he meant by that.
Mr. PECORA. Well, you assumed that he was making a very favor-

able comment?
Mr. LORD. I would think so; yes.
Mr. PECORA. On the newspaper clipping that you sent out to all

these bankers and which purported to show that on December 31,
1930, not one of the 23 banks that were units of the group had a
single bill payable?

Mr. LORD. I would assume so.
Mr. PECORA. He was crediting the management with that showing,

wasn't he?
Mr. LORD. I would assume so.
Mr. PECORA. DO you suppose Mr. Mills, when he bestowed this

praise, had in mind this " universal practice " that you have re-
ferred to?

Mr. LORD. I don't know what he had in mind.
Mr. PECORA. Well, now, apparently the banking commissioner of

the State of Michigan was unaware of that universal banking prac-
tice, because he seems to have been quite impressed by that portion
of the information that you sent to him with respect to " none of the
unit banks in your group having any bills payable on December 31,
1930 ", and that appears from his comment to you reading as follows,
reading it from Exhibit No. 35:

I have your letter enclosing a newspaper clipping. Want to congratulate
you upon the condition of the institutions in your Group. I am certainly
pleased to hear you say that not any of the 23 banks and trust companies
comprising your group owe the Federal Reserve Bank or any other bank
a single penny. It is certainly a very healthy condition and a ven^ comfortable
one to be in at the present time.

So that apparently your banking commissioner was unaware of
this universal custom?

Mr,. LORD. He must have been aware of everything that went on,
because he had access to all the State banks.
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Mr. PECORA. Well, but you would infer from this favorable com-
ment from him that it was the usual thing for banks to have no bills
payable ?

Mr. LORD. I would not infer that from it; no.
Mr. PECORA. YOU would infer quite the contrary, wouldn't you?
Mr. LORD. I would think so.
Mr. PECORA. SO that Mr. Reichert was not aware of this universal

custom apparently?
Mr. LORD. Of showing no bills payable ?
Mr. PECORA. Yes.
Mr. LORD. I think he must have been aware of that; yes.
Mr. PECORA. Why was he complimenting you specifically upon

the fact that your banks showed not a single bill payable, if he knew
it was the universal custom?

Mr. LORD. Let me ask what you mean by the " universal custom "—
of showing no bills payable?

Mr. PECORA. Exactly what you meant by it. I am using your
language.

Mr. LORD. Of showing no bills payable?
Mr. PECORA. Yes.
Mr. LORD. I think he meant it in a complimentary way, of the

showing of the banks.
Mr. PECORA. He thought it was an unusual showing, did he not?
Mr. LORD. Yes; I think he must have.
Mr. PECORA. What is that?
Mr. LORD. I would gather so from his letter.
Mr. PECORA. I t would not be an unusual showing in his opinion

if he knew that such a showing was simply due to universal custom
and not to the fact ? Isn't that logical ?

Mr. LORD. I would think so; yes.
Mr. PECORA. That is logical, isn't it?
Mr. LORD. Sounds logical.
Mr. PECORA. NOW, Mr. Chairman, it is 5 minutes to 4. The

evidence I have I want to bring out by this witness I think can be
reserved until tomorrow morning.

The CHAIRMAN. We will take a recess now until 10:30 tomorrow
morning.

(Accordingly, at 3: 55 p.m., the committee adjourned until 10: 30
a.m. of the fbllowing day.)
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COMMITTEE EXHIBIT NO. 32—DECEMBEB 20, 1933

Dividends

4331

Guardian National Bank of Com-
merce

Union Guardian Trust Company—
Highland Park State Bank .—
Highland Park Trust Company
Union Ind. Tr. & Svgs* Bank, Flint
Grand Rapids National Bank
Grand Rapids Trust Company
Union & Peoples Nat'l Bank,

Jackson
Second Natl. Bank & Trust Co.,

Saginaw
First Natl Trust & Svgs. Bank, Pt .

TTuron
Capital National Bank, Lansing
First Natl Bank & Trust Co.,

Kalamazoo -
•City Natl Bank & Trust Co., Battle

Crk
Guardian Bank of Dearborn
Michigan Industrial Bank, Detroit .
The National Bank of Ionia
City Natl Bank & Trust Co., Niles
Guardian Bank of Trenton __
-Guardian Bank of Grosse Pte
Bank of Hamtramck __ _
Guardian Detroit Company
Keane, Higbie & Company
Union Joint Stock Land Bank
Blanchard State Bank
Clinton Savings Bank
Thompson Savings TRfvnfr
Remus State Savings Bank
State Bank of Six Lakes
State Savings Bank, Stanton
State Bank of Vestaburg __ ._ _
Guardian Safe Deposit Company
New Union Building Company
Guardian Detroit Union Group, Inc.

1929

$284,979.00
160,000.00
112,500.00
24,760.00

24,376.00

21,000.00

3,000.00

265,600.00

$886,104.00

1930

$1,761,782.00
923,032.50
280,000.00
24,000.00

319,796.00
99,350.00
59,860.00

147,100.00

225,000.00

101,380.00
145,000.00

59,052.50

68,956.80
41,748.80
i9,730.00
12,600.00
15,000.00
4,000.00
6,300.00

485,000.00
125,000.00
70,340.00

848.00
1,400.00
2,400.00

525.00
425.00
600.00
640.00

$6,000,866.60

1931

$1,625,000.00
500,000.00
240,000.00
15,000.00
40,000.00
99,837.60

173,000.00

165,000.00

65,000.00
90,000.00

88,500.00

24,422.20
25,997.50
15,000.00

3,750.00

19,996.29

2,590.00

1,000.00

$3,194,093.49

1932

$350,000.00
50,000.00

105,000.00

25,000.00

20,000.00

35,000.00

12,000.00
50,000.00

10,000.00

2,500.00
2,500.00

1,000.00

$663,000.00

Total paid
to Group
Company

$4,021,761.00
1,623,032 50

737,500.00
63,750.00

359,796.00
224,187.50
59,860.00

364,475.00

426,000.00

199,380.00
285,000.00

157,552.50

93,379.00
73,246.30
37,230.00
12,600.00
18,750.00
4,000.00

v 6,300.00

750,500.00
125,000.00
90,336.29

848.00
3,990.00
2,400.00

525.00
425.00
600.00
640.00

2,000.00

$9,744,064.09

1933
Second Nat. Bank & Trust Co., Saginaw _ $15,626.00
Highland Park State Bank. . . . - .._ _ 30,000.00

45,625.00
COMMITTEE EXHIBIT NO. 33, DECEMBER 20, 1933

Guardian Detroit Union Group, Inc., summary of cash dividends

Div. No.

1
2
3 _
4 .
5
6
7
8
9.1 . .
10
11— —
12

Record
Date

6-20-29
9-20-29

12-10-29
3-17-30
6-16-30
9-26-30

12-22-30
3-23-31
6-22-31
9-26-31

12-28-31
3-26-32

Date
Paid

7-1-29
10-1-29

12-31-29
3-31-30
6-30-30
9-30-30
1-2-31
4-1-31
7-1-31

10-1-31
1-2-32
4-1-32

Regu-
lar

500
500
500
500
500
500
500
500
500
500
500
250

Spe-
cial

260
250
260
300
300
390
300

Total

750
750
750
800
800
800
800
500
500
500
500
250

Total
Shares

312,500
394,500
474,472

1,537,451%
1,542,975%
1,543,181
1,543,262
1,543,766
1,544,078
1,544,081
1,644,110
1,555,088

Amount
Paid

$234,375.00
295,875.00
355,854.00

1,229,961.40
1,234,380.60
1,234,544.80
1,234,609.60

771,883.00
772,039.00
772,040.50
772,055.00
386,022.00

Total for
Year

$886,104.00

4,933,496.40

3,088,017.50
386,022.00

9,293,639.90
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COMMITTEE EXHIBIT NO. 34—DECEMBER 20, 1933

To the Stockholders, Guardian Detroit Union Group, Inc.
The liquidity of our banking institutions has continued to improve, notwith-

standing the conditions existing in the year 1932. The cash position of our
banks and trust companies on December 31, 1932 totalled $100,079,745.74 in-
Cash and U. S. Government Securities against total deposit liabilities of
$290,075,462.10. While bettering their liquid position, our banks have at all
times continued to render constructive, helpful service to customers and have
played an important part in encouraging industry to maintain employment and
in rendering distinct assistance and cooperation to their respective communities.

The pursuance of this sound policy of looking first to the stability and
liquidity of our banks and trust companies necessarily affected our earning
power—for liquidity can be maintained only at the expense of profits. For the
year 1932, operating earnings of the banks and trust companies in the Group,
after all expenses of operation, taxes, depreciation on banking houses and
equipment, and losses on securities sold, but before Reserves, were $2,619,443.05.
On the same basis and for the same period, the consolidated net operating
earnings of the Group Company, banks, trust companies and all other affiliated
companies, amounted to $1,316,952.52.

Dividends paid during the year amounted to $375,134.00. Conservative
policies made advisable the discontinuance of dividends during the second
quarter of 1932. The remaining earnings of $941,818.52 together with recov-
eries of $1,131,005.93 from items charged off in previous years, plus sums taken*
from capital funds in an amount of $8,966,932.17, totalling $10,939,756.62, were
transferred to Reserves.

Computed on the basis of the aggregate Capital, Surplus and Undivided
Profits of the unit banks and trust companies, as reflected by their published
statements of December 31, 1932, plus the net worth of the other affiliated
companies at market prices of securities on December 31, 1932, the book value
of the Group stock amounts to $17.04 per share. This figure does not include
total Reserves remaining in the banks and trust companies exceeding $6,700,000,
nor does it include a Reserve of $5,000,000 on the books of the Group Company
for contingencies not determinable at this time, but which your Management
has deemed it prudent to create, in view of the present business situation.

The policy of liquidating securities affiliates which was initiated in 1931 has
been continued during 1932 in an orderly manner. During 1932, a difficult
period for liquidation, securities carried on the books at $1,712,821.68 were sold
with a resultant net loss of only $42,201.91. This liquidation was confined to
sales of the least desirable holdings. On December 31, 1932, the aggregate
market value of securities owned by these companies was $5,688,797.10.

Drastic economies of operation were continued during the year with satis-
factory results. In spite of the fact that total operating income of banks and
trust companies decreased 18.32%, the controllable operating expenses (i.e.,
other than interest on deposits) were reduced 25.41%.

To effect further operating economies, the Grosse Pointe unit, the Guardian*
Bank of Grosse Pointe, was merged with the Guardian National Bank of
Commerce on December 31, 1932.

The banking units of the Guardian Detroit Unit Group, Inc., are located in
sixteen (16) communities in the State of Michigan. In a large majority of
these communities, the Guardian units are first in size as measured by deposits..
In four communities they are second in size. In only one of the smaller com-
munities does our unit rank below second place.*

The table on page — presents the aggregate deposits in the communities
served and the amount of aggregate deposits held by Guardian units in these
communities. It is interesting to note from this table that in three communities
the Guardian unit is now the only banking institution.

Officers and Directors of units of the Group as of, January 12, 1933, owned
over 400,000 shares of group stock, or more than 26% of the total of 1,544,844
shares outstanding. 1,435,978 shares, or 93%, are owned by residents of the
State of Michigan. There was a substantial increase in the number of share-
holders during the last year. There are now 9,837 shareholders compared with
8,945 on December 31, 1931. Ownership of large holdings of stock remained
practically unchanged during the year.

Notwithstanding the exceptionally trying times and their effect upon our
banking institutions during the year, our unit banks are entering the new
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year prepared to furnish better and more efficient banking service to the
communities which they serve.

Perhaps never in the history of banking has more been demanded of Direc-
tors, Officers and Staff, than in the past year. It has been an inspiration to
note the unselfishness with which our organization has faced its daily problems.

We wish to take this occasion to express to them our appreciation for their
zeal, loyalty and cooperation which has been shown.

We also take this opportunity to thank our shareholders for their splendid
support during the year 1932, which has resulted in an increased amount of
business being directed to units of the Group. Continuance of this confidence
during 1933 will stimulate the operating staff to even greater endeavors in the
interest of the Stockholders.

The preeminence of the Guardian Detroit Union Group, Inc. as a vital factor
in the economic and financial life of Michigan becomes impressive when one
considers the outstanding men representing its affiliated institutions as Direc-
tors. With these contacts, any economic improvement or further development
•of Michigan's industries will be directly reflected within our own institution.

Respectfully Submitted.
ERNEST KANZLER,

Chairmm of the Board.
ROBERT O. LORD,

President.

COMMITTEE EXHIBIT NO. 35—DECEMBER 20, 1933

GUARDIAN DETROIT UNION GBOUP, INCORPORATED

INTRA-GROUP MEMORANDUM

Date JAN. 21, 1931
To The Directors of Guardian Detroit Bank
From Mr. Robert O. Lord, President
Subject Favorable comment from Guardian " Rooters "

On January 2, 1931, there appeared in the Detroit newspapers a brief news
item to the effect that the deposits of Guardian Detroit Bank had increased
t>y $9,500,000 during the past three months to a new peak of $124,096,976.65.
-Clippings of this news item Were sent to all bankers with whom Guardian
maintains banking relationships—with the additional information that all of the
twenty-three banks and trust companies comprising Guardian Detroit Union
Group, Inc., showed on December 31, 1930, "Bills Payable—None".

Extracts from letters written by these bankers—commenting upon the
above—are reproduced below ^s being of possible interest to you.

[National City Bank of New York, N.Y.]

I appreciate your letter of January 2nd. You have made a good showing.—
Oordon Rentschler, President.

[Bankers Trust Company, New York City]

There isn't any good luck which you and the rest of your crowd could have
that I wouldn't rejoice in.—Seward Prosser, Chairman.

[The Chase National Bank, New York City]

You have every reason to be proud of the Guardian Detroit Bank, as well
:as the Group.—Richard R. Hunter, Vice Pres.

[The First National Bank, Chicago]

You and your associates are to be congratulated on the excellent condition
of the entire group of banks.—Melvin A. Traylor, President.

[Continental Illinois Bank and Trust Company, Chicago]

The substantial increase in deposits is indeed an item in which you are fully
iustified in taking a great deal of pride.—J. R. Washburn, Vice Pres.
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[Harris Trust & Savings Bank, Chicago]

It is a record of accomplishment of which you may well be proud and I hope
the year 1931 will be a banner year for you all.—C. G. Fisher, Vice President.

[The Union Trust Company of Pittsburgh]

You are great bankers up there.—H. C. McBldowney, President

[The Bank of America, New York]

Congratulations! Hope you can keep it up.—Edward C. Delafield, Pres.

[Chemical Bank & Trust Company, New York]

I am pleased to know that your institution is in such liquid position and
want you to know that you have our every good wish for continued success.—
Percy H. Johnson, President

[Mellon National Bank, Pittsburgh]

I wish to take this opportunity to congratulate you on the splendid showing
during the past year.—Richard K. Mellon, Vice Pres.

[The First National Bank of Boston]

Congratulations on the increase in your deposits. I hope you are able to
make a little money as well.—Charles F. Mills, Vice Pres.

[The National Shawmut Bank of Boston]

Let me express my congratulations and those of my associates here on the
result that has been accomplished, and the hope that at the end of 1931 your
deposits will be higher and your profit and loss account all that you desire.—
W. F. Augustine, Vice Pres.

[Foreman-State National Bank, Chicago]

Heartiest congratulations!—Walter W. Head, President

[Bankers Trust Company, New York]

I don't want to miss the opportunity to congratulate you on the fine liquid
showing which it makes. More power to you and yours.—Frederick S. Bale,
Vice Pres.

[Irving Trust Company, New York]

We congratulate your institution, and especially so for the liquidity indicated
by your statement that the several banks comprising your Group were com-
pletely out of debt at the close of 1930. If all the banks of the country
pursued a similar policy, there would be a far greater stability in banking and
less unsettlement during unusual periods.—William Feick, Vice Pres.

[The Union Trust Company, Cleveland]

I am pleased to know that you showed such,a nice increase over the date
of the last call. People are just so touchy at the present time and there are
so many rumors as to all of the banks in the country that every banker is
pleased! to show increased deposits and also an increase in cash position.—
J. R. Kraus, Vice Pres.

[Canal Bank & Trust Company, New Orleans]

The growth of your wonderful institution is simply marvelous, and com-
mented on very much by the bankers and business men throughout the south.—
William P. O'Neal, Vice Pres.

[Bankers Trust Company, New York City]

I am very much pleased to learn that the Guardian Detroit Bank is going
ahead in such a gratifying way.—F. W. Shibley, Vice Pres.Digitized for FRASER 
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[Bank of New York and Trust Company, New York]

Thank you for calling my attention to the handsome increase in deposits of
your good bank. Glad to hear of it, and hope that your progress continues
uninterruptedly. You have our best wishes, as usual.—L. F. Kiesewetter, Vice
Pres.

[The Bank of America, New York]

If I may be permitted to use a superlative, the showing of all the twenty-
three banks and trust companies is little short of miraculous, considering all
the uncertainties and disturbances of the day.—Clare Walker Banta, Vice Pres.

[Trans-America Corporation, New York City]

I have reason to feel proud of the situation described in the clipping from
the Free Press of January 2. More power to you.—Ralph Hayes, Vice Pr.

[The New York Trust Company, New York]

I shall take pleasure in passing this information around to my associates,
all of which will be helpful in permitting us to assist in creating the atmos-
phere about your bank which it deserves.—J. Murray Mitchell, Vice Pres.

[Bank of Manhattan Trust Company, New York]

I have read your letter and the clipping with a great deal of interest and
want to congratulate you on the accomplishment of the Guardian Detroit Union
Group, Inc.—J. Stewart Baker, President.

[Security-First National Bank of Los Angeles]

I congratulate your fine institution and trust that the good work may con
tinue.—R. B. Hardacre, Vice Pres.

[First National Bank of Minneapolis, Minn]

Congratulations on the fine improvement in the Group.—L. E. Wakefield,
President.

[The Anglo & London Paris National Bank, San Francisco]

You and your associates are to be congratulated on the splendid showing
made.—H. Fleishhacker, President.

[Bank of Manhattan Trust Company, New York]

The facts which they mention are highly creditable to your bank. I con-
gratulate you.—Thomas W. Bowers, Vice Pres.

[Monongahela National Bank of Pittsburgh]

An institution of the sort of yours is entitled to this patronage and I hope as
time goes on that your good ship will take on additional cargo.—George E.
Benson, President

[Citizens National Trust & Savings Bank, Los Angeles]

You are to be congratulated on the splendid showing made in your December
31st statement, quite aside from the small part we played in it.—H. D. Ivey,
President

[Union Trust Company, Washington, D.C.]

What a wonderful record the Guardian Bank has made!—Geo. E. Fleming,
V.P.

[The Citizens and Southern National Bank, Atlanta, 6a.]

It is a splendid thing for two fine banks like yours and ours to do business
with each other.—Alva G. Maxwell, Vice Pres.
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[Franklin Trust Company of Philadelphia]

This is a mighty fine showing and I heartily congratulate you and your
associates.—C. Addison Harris, Jr., Pres.

[Citizens Union National Bank, Louisville, Ky.]

You have every reason to feel proud of your accomplishment. It is not at
all surprising to me that you have gained in business whereas the general
movement has been downward.—John It. Downing, President

[The Union & New Haven Trust Company, New Haven, Conn.]

Whether conditions are good or bad you seem to keep on growing.—Ned
Gaillard, Vice Pres.

[Springfield Chapin National Bank & Trust Co., Springfield, Mass.]

I heartily congratulate you on such a splendid showing in these troublesome
times. It would seem definitely to indicate the confidence of your people in
the Guardian Detroit Union Group.—W. V. Camp, President

[Bankers Trust Company, Little Rock, Ark.]

Certainly in the times which we have had, you must feel very proud of the
increased business of your bank, together with the liquid position which it
enjoys.—F. W. Niemeyer, President

[Commonwealth Trust Company, Harrisburg, Penn.]

You have just pride in the impressive gain which your Bank has shown in
its business during the last year. I hope that the close of 1931 will show a
still higher achievement.—W. M. Ogelsby, President

[The First National Bank of Houston]

I think, circumstances considered, that this is a remarkable showing, please
accept my congratulations.—F. M. Law, President

[Frost National Bank, San Antonio, Texas.]

What you have done is most remarkable and you are to be congratulated.—
J. H. Frost, President.

[The Merchants Bank & Trust Company, Jackson, Miss.]

I want to congratulate you upon the wonderful showing of your banks and
the conditions that prevail around Detroit generally. I was in Detroit in
December 1929 and it was about the bluest place that I found. In December
1930 it was just the reverse, it being the brightest spot on my recent trip.—
J. M. Hartfield, President.

[The First National Bank & Trust Company of Fargo, N. Dak.]

You are surely building up a tremendous business. The figures representing
your deposits are astounding and almost beyond the comprehension of us
fellows out here in the sticks. More power to you all!—F. A. Irish, Vice Pres.

[The Liberty National Bank, Oklahoma City, Okla.]

The newspaper clipping is indeed interesting, taking into consideration the
sentiment that obtains in other parts of the country. As is always the case, it
depends upon the management.—Ben Mills, President.

[State-Planters Bank & Trust Company, Richmond, Va.]

In these days when most banks are satisfied to have their deposits show a
very little increase, or even to remain stagnant, it is indeed most gratifying to
hear of such a splendid growth.—Julien H. Hill, President.
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[Spokane and Eastern Trust Company, Spokane, Wash.]

This is certainly going some, and we extend our hearty congratulations.—
R. L. Rutter, President.

* * * * * * *
Similar comment from large commercial customers appear below:

[The Pennsylvania Railroad Company, Philadelphia, Penna.]

Thanks for your favor of the 2nd instant with its comforting and interesting
information. May the Guardian continue to prosper and may the Pennsylvania
be in a position to contribute to a greater extent to that success.—George H.
Pabst,. Jr., Treasurer.

[Armour and Company, Chicago]

I thank you for sending me a copy of your statement as of December 31st,
and I congratulate you and your associates on your exceedingly liquid condi-
tion. It certainly must be gratifying to you to be able to make a statement
without any " Bills Payable ", particularly at this time when practically every
bank statement we look at shows such an item among the bank's liabilities.—
Philip L. Reed, Treasurer.

[The Kingston Products Corporation, Indiana]

The statement of the Guardian Detroit Bank as of December 31, 1980, is
indicative of such splendid condition that you are entitled to the highest com-
pliment. The liquidity of your institution, as indicated by your statement,
compares most favorably with that of the finest banking institutions in the
country.—J. P. Johnson, President.

[Chrysler Corporation, Detroit]

You certainly put out a very respectable statement on December 31, 1930,
and both you and Detroit are to be congratulated on the showing you make.
With over $47,000,000 in cash and United States bond and certificates on
hand, you could take almost any kind of a licking on the chin and come back
for more.—B. E. Hutchinson, Vice Pres.

[The Cudahy Packing Co. Chicago]

It certainly is like a ray of sunshine to look over a bank statement in as
liquid a position as your bank.—J. E. Wagner, Treas.

[John Hancock Life Insurance-Co. Boston, Mass.]

We are glad to be allied with so strong an institution and I hope that we
shall continue to be a worthwhile client.—Walton L. Crocker, President.

[The American Brass Company, Waterbury, Conn.]

We congratulate you and your Directors in being able to make" such a
satisfactory statement, and hope that the coming year will prove to be a very
profitable one for your bank.—John A. Coe, President.

[Merrimack Manufacturing Company, Boston]

We wish we could have contributed more to your business during the past
year, but our Detroit customers did not appear to have been in a way of
giving us much to do. We hope for better success with them in 1931. Mean-
while, we wish to congratulate you on your success, which we feel sure will
continue to grow with the future as it has in the past.—Ward Thoron,.
Treasurer.

[General Motors Corporation, Detroit]
The splendid ratios and liquid position reflected in this statement are in

keeping with your policies, but they are remarkably fine under present con-
ditions.—M. L. Prentis, Treasurer.
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[Theodore Gary and Company. Chicago]

I congratulate you on the wonderful work you and your associates have
done in building up so fine an institution in so short a time.—E. C. Blomeuer,
Ex. Vice Pres.

[The Newton Steel Company. Youngstown, Ohio]

Our account with you has not been as large as we would like to have it,
still it is our hope that in the future we can bring it up considerable, especially
as the automobile industry picks up and we are in position to get our Michigan
plant under good operations.—E. F. Clark, President.

[Distaphone Sales Corporation, New York City]

Hearty congratulations on the position of the Guardian Detroit Bank, in
view of the present day's business situation which has perhaps hit Detroit
and environs harder than most any other point. I think the standing of your
Bank is astonishingly good.—L. C. Stowell, President.

[The Murray Corporation, Detroit]

Allow me to congratulate you on the excellent condition of your bank. May
we hope that our pleasant relations in the past will continue indefinitely in
the future.—C. David Widman, Sec. & Treas.

[The Chicago and Alton Railroad Company, Chicago]

1 hope this splendid business condition will remain with you and that you
will even grow larger and stronger until yours shall be among the very leaders
of the central western banking institutions, all for which you have my sincere
hopes and good wishes.—William G. Bierd, Receiver

[Bethlehem Steel Company, Bethlehem, Penna.]

The newspaper clipping you attached to your letter, as well as your P.S., is
very interesting and you and your associates can feel justly proud that, under
present conditions, you are in the position of showing no Bills Payable on the
December 31st statement not alone for your Bank but for your associated
banks.—J. P. Bender, Treasurer
and, lastly, from our own Commissioner of Banking:

[Michigan State Banking Department, Lansing]

I have your letter enclosing a newspaper clipping and want to congratulate
you upon the condition of the institutions in your group. I am certainly
pleased to hear you say that not any of the twenty-three banks and trust
companies comprising your group owe the Federal Reserve Bank or any other
bank a single penny. It is certainly a very healthy condition and a very
comfortable one to be in at the present time.—R. E. Reichert, Commissioner
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